

# CITY OF BOAZ Council Meeting Agenda February 27, 2023 Boaz Senior Center – 6:00 PM

- I. Call to Order
- II. Invocation
- III. Pledge of Allegiance
- IV. Would anyone like to speak under Public Comments?
- V. Adoption of Agenda
- VI. Reading and/or Approval of Minutes of Previous Council Meeting
  - 1. Adopt the Work Session minutes and Council Meeting minutes from February 13, 2023.

#### VII. Committee Reports

The City of Boaz Planning Commission will hold a public hearing on Thursday, March 2, 2023 at 6:00 P.M. in the Mastin Room at the Boaz Public Library. The purpose of the public hearing will be to hear a request from Brett Keller. Mr. Keller is seeking to rezone property located at 465 Gold Kist Street from R-1 (Low Density Detached Residential District) to R-3 (High Density Single-Family Residential District). Mr. Keller seeks to build a duplex on the property. At said time and place, all persons in favor of or in opposition to said zoning change request can be heard.

#### VIII. Public Hearings

The Boaz City Council, as the governing body of the City, will consider the authorization of issuance of the Series 2023-A Warrants to finance the Series 2023-A Improvements and the Series 2023-B Warrants to finance the Series 2023-B Improvements, for use by the foregoing parties (which may include temporary use by private persons, for-profit entities, other government or municipal users) and any other or future users of said Projects, at what may be considered below market rates or even free use, at its regular public meeting on Monday, March 13, 2023, at 6:00 p.m. at Boaz Senior Center located at 112 S. Church Street, Boaz, Alabama. The public is invited to attend said meeting of the Boaz City Council to express their views orally or in writing.

#### IX. New Business

- 1. Accounts Payable Approve the accounts payable voucher dated February 10, 2023 through February 17, 2023 totaling \$802,275.06.
- 2. Presentation to Second Chance Shelter.
- 3. Reappoint Bobby Weathers to the Boaz Industrial Development Board with a term expiring 12/01/2028.

- 4. Approve the solicitation of bids for (2) Brown 672HD-D Rotary Cutters.
- 5. Adopt Resolution No. 2023-1738 awarding the bid for TKG Project No. 22-0065 for the Elder Street and Emory Avenue Emergency Repair for the City of Boaz, Alabama to Alabama Grading & Excavation, LLC in the amount of \$364,305.00 to be paid out of the Street Improvement Fund.
- X. Public Comments
- XI. Mayor's Comments
  - 1. The next Council Meeting will be March 13, 2023.
- XII. Adjourn



# CITY OF BOAZ Council Work Session Minutes February 13, 2023 Boaz Senior Center – 5:30 PM

#### Call to Order

Mayor Dyar called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M.

**PRESENT** 

Mayor David Dyar Council Member Josh Greer Council Member Johnny Willis Council Member Jeff Sims Council Member Mike Matthews

#### **ABSENT**

Council Member David Ellis

#### II. New Business

#### 1. Department Head Reports

Personnel Director Jack Self announced the next singing at the Boaz Senior Center will be Wednesday, February 22, 2023 at 10:00 A.M.

Street Superintendent Kenny Smith discussed the bid opening for the Elder Street and Emory Avenue drainage project.

Fire Chief Jeff Beck announced the ambulance is still in the shop.

The Mayor, Council, and Building Inspector Nick Borden discussed the lighting issue at the Boaz Recreation Center.

The Mayor, Council, and Street Superintendent Kenny Smith discussed roads that were paved in the last few years.

#### 2. Discuss Council Meeting Agenda

Council Member Sims asked what the change is for the zoning amendment.

Building Inspector Nick Borden and City Attorney Christie Knowles answered that this was previously amended, but the wording was unclear. This zoning amendment is just to clean up the wording from the previous amendment.

Council Member Sims asked about item number 4 under new business.

Mayor Dyar, Council Members, and City Attorney Christie Knowles discussed item number 4 under new business.

# III. Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 5:42 P.M.



# CITY OF BOAZ **Council Meeting Minutes** February 13, 2023 Boaz Senior Center - 6:00 PM

#### Call to Order

Mayor Dyar called the Council Meeting to order at 6:01 P.M.

#### **PRESENT**

Mayor David Dyar Council Member David Ellis Council Member Josh Greer Council Member Johnny Willis Council Member Jeff Sims

Council Member Mike Matthews

#### II. Invocation

Council Member Sims gave the Invocation.

# III. Pledge of Allegiance

Council Member Greer led the Pledge of Allegiance.

IV. Would anyone like to speak under Public Comments?

Mayor Dyar asked if anyone would like to speak under Public Comments. There was no response.

#### V. Adoption of Agenda

Motion made by Council Member Willis, Seconded by Council Member Matthews. Voting Yea: Mayor Dyar, Council Member Ellis, Council Member Greer, Council Member Willis, Council Member Sims, Council Member Matthews

#### VI. Reading and/or Approval of Minutes of Previous Council Meeting

1. Adopt the Work Session minutes and Council Meeting minutes from January 23, 2023.

Motion made by Council Member Sims, Seconded by Council Member Willis. Voting Yea: Mayor Dyar, Council Member Ellis, Council Member Greer, Council Member Willis, Council Member Sims, Council Member Matthews

#### VII. Council Member Reports

Boaz Fire Department report for January 2023.

Council Member Ellis gave a report on the Boaz Fire Department for January 2023. See attached report.

2. Boaz Street Department report for January 2023.

Item 1.

Council Member Greer gave a report on the Boaz Street Department for January 2023. See attached report.

3. Boaz Police Department report for January 2023.

Council Member Willis gave a report on the Boaz Police Department for January 2023. See attached report.

4. Boaz Parks and Recreation report for January 2023.

Council Member Sims gave a report on the Boaz Parks and Recreation for January 2023. See attached report.

5. Boaz Senior Center report for January 2023.

Council Member Matthews gave a report on the Boaz Senior Center for January 2023. See attached report.

# VIII. Public Hearings

1. A public hearing to discuss and amend Table 3-1 of the Boaz Zoning Ordinance 2021-1154.

Discuss Table 3-1 Uses Permitted in Residential Districts

 Change the Institutional use for Low Intensity on Table 3-1 from Permitted by right to Conditional use requiring approval by the Planning Commission in all Residential Districts.

Motion made by Council Member Ellis to open the public hearing at 6:10 P.M., Seconded by Council Member Greer.

Voting Yea: Mayor Dyar, Council Member Ellis, Council Member Greer, Council Member Willis, Council Member Sims, Council Member Matthews

Mayor Dyar asked if there was anyone to speak "for" or "against" the Zoning Ordinance amendment. There was no response.

Motion made by Council Member Ellis to close the public hearing at 6:11 P.M., Seconded by Council Member Greer.

Voting Yea: Mayor Dyar, Council Member Ellis, Council Member Greer, Council Member Willis, Council Member Sims, Council Member Matthews

#### IX. New Business

1. Accounts Payable - Approve the accounts payable voucher date January 20, 2023 through February 7, 2023 totaling \$426,755.94.

Motion made by Council Member Ellis, Seconded by Council Member Willis. Voting Yea: Mayor Dyar, Council Member Ellis, Council Member Greer, Council Member Willis, Council Member Sims, Council Member Matthews

2. Presentation to Dr. Tom Warren with Snead State Horticulture Program.

Mayor Dyar and Council Members presented Dr. Tom Warren with the Snead State Horticulture Program a check and thanked them for everything they do. Dr. Tom Warren thanked the Mayor and Council.

3. Introduce Ordinance No. 2023-1165 to amend Table 3-1 of the Boaz Zoning Ordinance No. 2021-1154 as follows:

Table 3-1: Uses Permitted in Residential Districts: Amended to change the Institutional use for Low Intensity from Permitted Use (The use is permitted by right) to Conditional Use (Requiring approval by the Planning Commission) in all Residential Districts.

Motion made by Council Member Sims to suspend the rules in order to adopt Ordinance No. 2023-1165 to amend Table 3-1 of the Boaz Zoning Ordinance No. 2021-1154, Seconded by Council Member Greer.

Voting Yea: Mayor Dyar, Council Member Ellis, Council Member Greer, Council Member Willis, Council Member Sims, Council Member Matthews

Motion made by Council Member Sims to adopt Ordinance No. 2023-1165 to amend Table 3-1 of the Boaz Zoning Ordinance No. 2021-1154, Seconded by Council Member Willis.

Voting Yea: Mayor Dyar, Council Member Ellis, Council Member Greer, Council Member Willis, Council Member Sims, Council Member Matthews

4. Adopt Ordinance No. 2023-1166 preliminarily authorizing the issuance of General Obligation Warrants and validation proceedings in connection therewith.

Motion made by Council Member Willis, Seconded by Council Member Matthews.

Mayor Dyar announced this will just allow us, if we decide in the future, to go to the bond market.

Council Member Ellis asked if there was no money amount on this.

Mayor Dyar answered the limit will be low to high in case we decide to change in the Parameters meeting.

Voting Yea: Mayor Dyar, Council Member Ellis, Council Member Greer, Council Member Willis, Council Member Sims, Council Member Matthews

5. Approve the solicitation of bids for City Wide Paving.

Motion made by Council Member Greer, Seconded by Council Member Matthews.

Council Member Ellis asked if we would still be able to decipher this once the bids come in.

Mayor Dyar answered that we absolutely would. Mayor Dyar said we are just okaying the solicitation of bids.

Voting Yea: Mayor Dyar, Council Member Ellis, Council Member Greer, Council Member Willis, Council Member Sims, Council Member Matthews

6. Approve the solicitation of bids for Elder St. and Emory Ave. Emergency Repair.

Motion made by Council Member Sims, Seconded by Council Member Willis.

Mayor Dyar announced the bid opening will be Thursday at 10:00 A.M.

Voting Yea: Mayor Dyar, Council Member Ellis, Council Member Greer, Council Member Willis, Council Member Sims, Council Member Matthews

#### X. Mayor's Comments

1. The next Council Meeting will be February 27, 2023.

Mayor Dyar announced the next Council Meeting will be February 27, 2023.

#### XI. Adjourn

The Council Meeting adjourned at 6:21 P.M.

Item 1.

The motion passed on a unanimous voice vote.	•
	Douid Duor
	David Dyar Mayor
ATTEST:	
ATTEST.	
Beth Stephens	
City Clerk/Treasurer	

# ORDINANCE NO. 2023-1166 ORDINANCE PRELIMINARILY AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF GENERAL OBLIGATION WARRANTS AND VALIDATION PROCEEDINGS IN CONNECTION THEREWITH

WHEREAS, the City Council of Boaz, Alabama (the "City Council") has found and determined that it will be in the best interests of the City of Boaz, Alabama (the "City") and the residents thereof, subject to the conditions contained in this resolution, to issue its General Obligation Warrants, Series 2023-A (the "Series 2023-A Warrants"), the proceeds of which shall be used to pay for the acquisition, construction, and equipping of one or more of the following capital improvement projects being site grading, paving, utility relocation, new asphalt, parking lot lighting, sidewalks, decorative lighting, new roundabout and public road improvements to and from said roundabout, new pavilions, retention pond, fencing, curb and gutter (generally referred to as the "Boaz Commons Project"), new baseball/softball field improvements constituting redesign and repair and construction of pickleball courts (generally referred to as the "Recreational Improvements"), public road improvements, and/or other capital improvements (collectively the "Series 2023-A Improvements"). The City also plans to issue its General Obligation Warrants, Series 2023-B (Federally Taxable) (the "Series 2023-B Warrants"), the proceeds of which shall be used to finance parking areas to be located in front of retail sites located at the Boaz Commons Project and/or other capital improvements (collectively, the "Series 2023-B Improvements"). The Series 2023-A Warrants and Series 2023-B Warrants are collectively referred to herein as the "Series 2023 Warrants").

WHEREAS, the Series 2023 Warrants will be issued under the terms of a warrant ordinance to be adopted by the City at a later date (the "Warrant Ordinance").

NOW THEREFORE BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF BOAZ, ALABAMA as follows:

- 1. Subject to the conditions contained in this resolution, the governing body does hereby approve the issuance of the Series 2023-A Warrants in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$11,500,000 and Series 2023-B Warrants in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$1,500,000. The Series 2023 Warrants shall be issued under the Warrant Ordinances (draft copies of which are attached to this ordinance and shall be made a part of the minutes of this meeting in substantially similar form expected to be adopted by the governing body of the City once final sale terms for the Warrants are finalized). The Warrants shall be general obligations of the City secured by its full faith and credit. The Warrant Ordinance provides that the proceeds from the sale of the Series 2023-A Warrants shall be used to finance the Series 2023-B Improvements. Other proceeds of the Series 2023 Warrants may be used to pay the expenses of issuing the Series 2023 Warrants.
- 2. The Series 2023 Warrants shall bear interest at fixed or variable rates that will be determined at the time of the sale of the Warrants; provided however, the maximum interest rate on the Series 2023-A Warrants shall not exceed 5.00% per annum and the maximum interest rate on the Series 2023-B Warrants shall not exceed 7.00%. Interest on the Series 2023 Warrants shall

be payable semiannually on dates to be set forth in the Warrant Ordinance. The principal of the Series 2023 Warrants shall be payable in installments and in such amounts as shall be approved by the governing body of the City prior to the issuance of the Series 2023 Warrants. The final maturity of the Series 2023 Warrants shall be no later than thirty (30) years after the issuance date of the Series 2023 Warrants.

- 3. The Series 2023 Warrants shall be subject to redemption in whole or in part, at the option of the City, in the manner and subject to the terms and conditions provided in the Warrant Ordinance. The redemption dates and redemption prices shall be determined prior to the sale and issuance of the Series 2023 Warrants and shall be consistent with the requirements of Alabama law.
- 4. The City Council shall approve by subsequent ordinance such other matters and documents as may be necessary, appropriate or helpful in connection with the sale and issuance of the Series 2023 Warrants. In anticipation of the sale and issuance of the Series 2023 Warrants the Mayor, all members of the City Council, the attorney for the City ("City Counsel"), Bond Counsel for the City (defined below), and any other officers of the City are each hereby authorized and directed to do and perform or cause to be done and performed in the name and on behalf of the City such other acts, to pay or cause to be paid on behalf of the City such reasonable and necessary related costs and expenses, and to execute and deliver or cause to be executed and delivered in the name and on behalf of the City such other notices, requests, demands, directions, consents, approvals, orders, applications, certificates, agreements, further assurances, or other instruments or communications, under the official seal of the City, or otherwise, as they or any of them may deem necessary, advisable, or appropriate in order to (i) carry into effect the intent of the provisions of this ordinance, or (ii) demonstrate the validity of the Series 2023 Warrants, and the exemption of interest on the Series 2023-A Warrants from federal and State of Alabama income taxation.
- 5. The City Council hereby authorizes Maynard Cooper & Gale, P.C., in its capacity as bond counsel ("Bond Counsel") on behalf of the City, to file a validation petition pursuant to Sections 6-6-750, et seq. of the Recompiled Code of Alabama, 1975, in connection with the proposed issuance of the Series 2023 Warrants and the security therefor. The Mayor of the City, City Council, City Attorney, and/or Bond Counsel are each hereby separately authorized to take such action and to participate in any proceedings necessary or convenient to effectuate the validation of said Series 2023 Warrants and the security therefor.
- 6. The City Council hereby engages Raymond James & Co., Inc. (the "Underwriter"), to serve as underwriter for the offering of the Series 2023 Warrants and hereby authorizes and instructs Bond Counsel to participate with said Underwriter in the offering of the Series 2023 Warrants, to prepare a Preliminary Official Statement and such other documents necessary or convenient to solicit proposals from various rating agencies and/or credit enhancement providers in connection with the Warrants and to report said findings to the governing body of the City.
- 7. The City plans to issue the Series 2023 Warrants pursuant to Article IV, Section 94.01 of the Alabama Constitution and hereby authorizes Bond Counsel to coordinate with the City to conduct a public hearing required by said constitutional provision and any other public notices or hearings required by said constitutional provision and/or bond validation proceeding.

Adopted this	13 <sup>th</sup> day of Februa	ry, 2023.
--------------	--------------------------------	-----------

	Mayor	
ATTEST:		
City Clerk		

Draft No. 1

ORDINANCE No. 2023-\_\_\_\_

# An Ordinance Authorizing the Issuance of [\$11,500,000] General Obligation Warrants, Series 2023-A

Adopted by

the City Council of

Boaz, Alabama

on

March \_\_\_, 2023

06730934.1

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
ARTICLE 1 Definit	tions	1
SECTION 1.1	Definitions and Use of Phrases	
ARTICLE 2 Repres	sentations and Warranties	4
SECTION 2.1	Findings, Representations and Warranties	
	<i>8</i> -, <sub>1</sub>	
ARTICLE 3 The W	arrants	4
SECTION 3.1	Authorization of Warrants	4
SECTION 3.2	Specific Title and Terms	5
SECTION 3.3	Redemption of Warrants	6
SECTION 3.4	The Book Entry System	9
SECTION 3.5	Alternate Provisions Regarding Payment, Registration, Transfer and Ex	change of
Warrants	9	
SECTION 3.6	Form of Warrant	11
SECTION 3.7	Mutilated, Destroyed, Lost and Stolen Warrants	17
SECTION 3.8	Persons Deemed Owners	18
SECTION 3.9	Paying Agent	
SECTION 3.10	Payments Due on a Day Other than a Business Day	18
ARTICLE 4 Source	of Payment	18
SECTION 4.1	General Obligations	18
SECTION 4.2	Provision for Payment of Warrants	19
ARTICLE 5 The W	arrant Fund	19
SECTION 5.1	The Warrant Fund	19
SECTION 5.2	Transfer of Funds	20
SECTION 5.3	Security for Warrant Fund	20
SECTION 5.4	Investment of Warrant Fund	20
ARTICLE 6 Sale ar	nd Delivery of Warrants	21
SECTION 6.1	Sale of Warrants	21
SECTION 6.2	Approval of Documents and Closing Papers	21
SECTION 6.3	Application of Proceeds	
SECTION 6.4	Appointment of Bond Counsel	21
ARTICLE 7 Miscel	laneous	22
SECTION 7.1	Amendment of Description of Capital Improvements	22
SECTION 7.2	Tax Status of Warrants	22
SECTION 7.3	Continuing Disclosure Agreement	22
SECTION 7.4	Agreement to Pay Attorneys' Fees	22
SECTION 7.5	Provisions of Ordinance a Contract	
SECTION 7.6	Separability Clause	23
SECTION 7.7	Notices to Warrantholders	
SECTION 7.8	Repeal of Conflicting Provisions	23
SECTION 7.9	Effect of Headings and Table of Contents	23

# ORDINANCE No. 2023-

# An Ordinance Authorizing the Issuance of [\$11,500,000] General Obligation Warrants, Series 2023-A

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE GOVERNING BODY OF BOAZ, ALABAMA, as follows:

#### **ARTICLE 1**

#### **Definitions**

#### **SECTION 1.1** Definitions and Use of Phrases

For all purposes of this Authorizing Ordinance, except as otherwise expressly provided or unless the context otherwise requires:

- (i) The terms defined in this Article have the meanings assigned to them in this Article and include the plural as well as the singular, and vice versa.
- (ii) The terms "herein", "hereof" and "hereunder" and other words of similar import refer to this Authorizing Ordinance as a whole and not to any particular Article, Section or other subdivision.
  - "Authorized Denominations" means \$5,000 or any multiple thereof.
- "Authorized Representative of the Issuer" means the Mayor, the City Clerk, or any other officer of the Issuer authorized by resolution or ordinance of its governing body to act as an Authorized Representative of the Issuer for purposes of this Authorizing Ordinance.
- "Authorizing Ordinance" refers to this Ordinance adopted by the governing body of the Issuer on March , 2023.
- "Book Entry System" means the electronic system maintained by DTC for the ownership, transfer, exchange and payment of debt obligations.
- "Business Day" means any day other than a Saturday, a Sunday or a day on which banking institutions are required or authorized to close in the city where the Office of the Paying Agent is located.
- "Capital Improvements" means the facilities to be acquired and constructed with the proceeds of the Warrants, more particularly described in *Section 2.1*, as amended from time to time pursuant to *Section 7.1*.
- "Continuing Disclosure Agreement" means the Continuing Disclosure Agreement entered into by the Issuer in connection with the issuance of the Warrants pursuant to Rule 15c2-12 of the Securities and Exchange Commission.
  - "Debt Service" means the principal, premium (if any) and interest payable on the Warrants.
  - "Defaulted Interest" shall have the meaning stated in Section 3.5(1).

- "DTC" means The Depository Trust Company and its successors and assigns.
- "Enabling Law" collectively refers to Section 94.01 of the Recompiled Constitution of Alabama of 1901, as may be amended from time to time.
- "Favorable Tax Opinion" means an Opinion of Counsel stating in effect that the proposed action, together with any other changes with respect to the Warrants made or to be made in connection with such action, will not cause interest on the Warrants to become includible in gross income of the Warrantholders for purposes of federal income taxation.
- "Federal Securities" means direct obligations of, or obligations the payment of which is guaranteed by, the United States of America.
  - "Fitch" means Fitch Ratings, Inc.
- "Interest Payment Date", when used with respect to any installment of interest on a Warrant, means the date specified in such Warrant as the fixed date on which such installment of interest is due and payable.
  - "Internal Revenue Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.
  - "Issuer" means the City of Boaz, Alabama, a political subdivision of the State of Alabama.
- "Maturity Date", when used with respect to any Warrant, means the date specified herein and in such Warrant as the date on which the principal of such Warrant is due and payable.
  - "Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service, Inc.
- "Office of the Paying Agent" means the office of the Paying Agent where it performs it duties as Paying Agent under this Authorizing Ordinance.
- "Opinion of Counsel" means an opinion from an attorney or firm of attorneys with experience in the matters to be covered in the opinion. Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Authorizing Ordinance, the attorney or attorneys rendering such opinion may be counsel for the Issuer, including counsel in the full-time employment of the Issuer.
- "Original Purchaser" means the original purchaser of the Warrants from the Issuer identified in *Section 6.1*.
- "Outstanding" when used with respect to Warrants means, as of the date of determination, all Warrants authenticated and delivered under this Authorizing Ordinance, except:
  - (1) Warrants cancelled by the Paying Agent or delivered to the Paying Agent for cancellation,
  - (2) Warrants for whose payment or redemption money in the necessary amount has been deposited with the Paying Agent for the Warrantholders of such Warrants, provided that, if such Warrants are to be redeemed, notice of such redemption has been duly given pursuant to this Authorizing Ordinance or provision therefor satisfactory to the Paying Agent has been made; and

- (3) Warrants in exchange for or in lieu of which other Warrants have been registered and delivered under this Authorizing Ordinance.
- "Paying Agent" means the entity appointed pursuant to **Section 3.9** to serve as "Paying Agent" under this Authorizing Ordinance, until a successor Paying Agent shall have become such pursuant to the applicable provisions of this Authorizing Ordinance, and thereafter "Paying Agent" means such successor.
- "Policy" shall mean the Municipal Bond Insurance Policy issued by BAM that guarantees the scheduled payment of principal of and interest on the Warrants when due.
- "Post-Default Rate", when used with respect to Debt Service on any Warrant, means a rate 200 basis points higher than the interest rate borne by such Warrant.

#### "Qualified Investments" means:

- (1) Federal Securities,
- (2) A certificate of deposit issued by, or other interest bearing deposit with, any bank subject to regulation by the United States of America or any state thereof (including without limitation the Paying Agent), provided that (i) the long-term debt obligations of such bank are rated investment grade or higher by any Rating Agency, (ii) such deposit is insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or (iii) such deposit is secured pursuant to the Security for Alabama Funds Enhancement Act, Section 41-14A-1 et seq. of the Code of Alabama 1975, and
  - (3) Any other investment authorized by applicable law.
- "Rating Agency" means Moody's, S&P, Fitch and any other nationally recognized securities rating agency.
- "Regular Record Date", when used with respect to the payment of interest on any Warrant, means the date which is 15 calendar days before any date on which interest is due and payable on the Warrants.
  - "S&P" means S&P Global Ratings, a division of The McGraw-Hill Companies.
- "Security Documents" shall mean the Authorizing Ordinance and/or any additional or supplemental document executed in connection with the Warrants.
- "Special Record Date" for the payment of any Defaulted Interest on Warrants means the date fixed by the Paying Agent pursuant to *Section 3.5*.
- "Tax Certificate and Agreement" means the Tax Certificate and Agreement entered into by the Issuer in connection with the issuance of the Warrants.
- "Tenor", when used to describe the distinguishing characteristics of a Warrant or group of Warrants, means the series designation, Maturity Date, interest rate and CUSIP number of such Warrant or group of Warrants. Warrants of the same Tenor have the same series designation, Maturity Date, interest rate and CUSIP number.
- "Term Warrant" means Warrants scheduled for mandatory redemption in accordance with the provisions of *Section 3.3(a)(2)*.

"Warrant Fund" means the fund established pursuant to Section 5.1.

"Warrant Payment Date" means each date (including any date fixed for redemption of Warrants) on which Debt Service is payable on the Warrants.

"Warrant Register" means the register for the registration and transfer of Warrants maintained by the Issuer pursuant to *Section 3.5*.

"Warrantholder", when used with respect to any Warrant, means (i) if the Book Entry System is not in effect, the person in whose name such Warrant is registered on the Warrant Register maintained by the Paying Agent, and (ii) if the Book Entry System is in effect, the beneficial owner of such Warrant on the records maintained pursuant to the Book Entry System.

"Warrants" means the Warrants issued pursuant to this Authorizing Ordinance.

#### **ARTICLE 2**

# Representations and Warranties

#### **SECTION 2.1** Findings, Representations and Warranties

The Issuer hereby finds, represents and warrants as follows:

- (a) **Purpose of Warrants.** The Warrants are being issued for the purposes of financing (a) the acquisition, construction, and equipping of one or more of the following capital improvement projects being site grading, paving, utility relocation, new asphalt, parking lot lighting, sidewalks, decorative lighting, new roundabout and public road improvements to and from said roundabout, new pavilions, retention pond, fencing, curb and gutter (generally referred to as the "Boaz Commons Project"), new baseball/softball field improvements constituting redesign and repair and construction of pickleball courts (generally referred to as the "Recreational Improvements"), public road improvements, and/or other capital improvements (collectively the "Series 2023-A Improvements"); and (b) the costs of issuance.
- (b) **Debt Limit.** Immediately after the issuance of the Warrants allocable to the City Equipment Improvements and Paving Improvements, the total indebtedness of the Issuer chargeable against the debt limitation for the Issuer prescribed by the Constitution of the State of Alabama will not be more than 20% of the assessed valuation of taxable property within the boundaries of the Issuer for the last fiscal year (ended September 30, 2022) nor will the aggregate value of all of the City's debt obligations issued under the Enabling Law (inclusive of the Warrants") exceed 50% of the City's net assessed value determined for the last fiscal year (ended September 30, 2022).

#### **ARTICLE 3**

#### The Warrants

# **SECTION 3.1** Authorization of Warrants

Pursuant to the authority to do so contained in the applicable provisions of the constitution and laws of Alabama, including particularly the Enabling Law, the Issuer hereby authorizes the issuance of the Warrants for the purposes specified in *Article 2*.

## **SECTION 3.2** Specific Title and Terms

- (a) **Title and Amount.** The Warrants shall be entitled "General Obligation Warrants, Series 2023-A". The aggregate principal amount of the Warrants which may be Outstanding is limited to [\$11,500,000].
  - (b) **Authorized Denominations.** The Warrants shall be issued in Authorized Denominations.
- (c) **Form and Number.** The Warrants shall be issued as registered warrants without coupons. The Warrants shall be numbered separately from 1 upward. In order to facilitate the Book Entry System, a single Warrant certificate for all Warrants of the same Tenor shall be delivered to the Paying Agent. The Warrants shall be substantially in the form required by **Section 3.6**.
- (d) **Maturity Dates and Interest Rates.** The Warrants shall mature on February 1 in years and amounts and shall have fixed rates of interest as set forth in the following table:

	Principal	
Year of Maturity	Amount	Applicable
(1)	Maturing	Fixed Rate

- (e) **Date.** The Warrants shall be dated as of the date of initial delivery of the Warrants.
- (f) **Interest Payment Dates.** Interest on the Warrants shall be payable in arrears on February 1 and August 1 in each year, beginning on August 1, \_\_\_\_\_.
- (g) **Person to Whom Interest Payable.** If the Book Entry System is in effect, the Paying Agent shall pay interest to DTC, and interest payments shall be distributed by DTC to Warrantholders in accordance with the rules and regulations of DTC. If the Book Entry System is terminated, the interest due on any Interest Payment Date for the Warrants shall be payable to Warrantholders as of the Regular Record Date for such Interest Payment Date.
- (h) **Computation of Interest Accrual.** The Warrants shall bear interest from their date, or the most recent date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for, at the applicable rate per annum set forth in this Section. Interest shall be computed on the basis of a 360-day year with 12 months of 30 days each.
- (i) **Interest on Overdue Payments.** Interest shall be payable on overdue principal on the Warrants and (to the extent legally enforceable) on any overdue installment of interest on the Warrants at the Post-Default Rate.
- (j) **Execution and Authentication.** Physical certificates evidencing the Warrants shall be executed on behalf of the Issuer by the Mayor under its corporate seal reproduced thereon and attested by its City Clerk. The City Clerk shall register the Warrants as a claim against the Warrant Fund. The signature of any of these officers on the Warrants may be manual or, to the extent permitted by law, facsimile. Warrants bearing the manual or facsimile signatures of individuals who were at any time the proper officers of the Issuer shall bind the Issuer, notwithstanding that such individuals or any of them shall have ceased to hold such offices prior to the authentication and delivery of such Warrants or shall not have held such offices at the date of such Warrants. No Warrant shall be secured by, or be entitled to any lien, right or

benefit under this Authorizing Ordinance or be valid or obligatory for any purpose, unless there appears on such Warrant a certificate of authentication substantially in the form provided for herein, executed by the Paying Agent by manual signature, and such certificate upon any Warrant shall be conclusive evidence, and the only evidence, that such Warrant has been duly authenticated and delivered hereunder.

(k) Currency for Payment. Payment of Debt Service on the Warrants shall be made in such coin or currency of the United States of America as at the time of payment is legal tender for the payment of public and private debts.

## **SECTION 3.3** Redemption of Warrants

- (a) **Redemption Provisions.** The Warrants shall be subject to redemption prior to maturity as follows:
  - (1) **Optional Redemption.** Those of the Warrants having stated maturities in 20\_ and thereafter shall be subject to redemption at the option of the Issuer, as a whole or in part (and if in part, in authorized denominations and such maturities as the Issuer in its discretion shall select and by random selection within a maturity), on February 1, 20\_\_, and on any Business Day thereafter, at and for a redemption price equal to the principal amount of the Warrants to be redeemed, plus accrued interest thereon to the date fixed for redemption.
  - (2) **Scheduled Mandatory Redemption.** The Warrants maturing in 20\_ and 20\_ (collectively, the "Term Warrants") are referred to in this Authorizing Ordinance as "Term Warrants". Term Warrants shall be redeemed, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount to be redeemed plus accrued interest thereon to the redemption date, on dates and in principal amounts (after credit as provided below) as follows:

**Term Warrants Maturing in 20** 

Redemption Principal
Date Amount to be
(February 1) Redeemed

Term Warrants Maturing in 20\_\_\_

Redemption Principal
Date Amount to be
(February 1) Redeemed

Not later than the date on which notice of scheduled mandatory redemption is to be given, the Paying Agent shall select affected Term Warrants for redemption by lot; provided, however, that Issuer may, by timely notice delivered to the Paying Agent, direct that any or all of the following amounts be credited against the principal amount of Term Warrants scheduled for redemption on such date: (i) the principal amount of Term Warrants of such Tenor delivered by Issuer to the Paying Agent for cancellation and not previously claimed as a credit; (ii) the principal amount of Term Warrants of such Tenor previously redemption requirement) and not previously claimed as a credit; and (iii) the principal amount of Term Warrants of such Tenor otherwise defeased and not previously claimed as a credit.

- (b) **Election to Redeem.** Warrants shall be redeemed in accordance with the scheduled mandatory redemption provisions without any direction from or consent by the Issuer. The election of Issuer to exercise any right of optional redemption shall be evidenced by notice from an Authorized Representative of the Issuer to the Paying Agent at least 3 Business Days prior to the date when notice of the redemption must be given to Warrantholders (unless a shorter notice is acceptable to the Paying Agent). An election to redeem shall specify (i) the principal amount of Warrants to be redeemed (if less than all Warrants Outstanding are to be redeemed pursuant to such option), (ii) the Tenor of Warrants to be redeemed, (iii) the redemption date, and (iv) any conditions to such redemption specified in accordance with the provisions of **Section 3.3(d)(5)**.
- (c) **Selection of Warrants to be Redeemed.** Except as otherwise provided in the specific redemption provisions for the Warrants:
  - (1) If less than all Warrants Outstanding are to be redeemed, the principal amount of Warrants of each Tenor to be redeemed may be specified by Issuer by notice delivered to the Paying Agent not less than 3 Business Days prior to the date when the Paying Agent must give notice of the redemption to Warrantholders (unless a shorter notice is acceptable to the Paying Agent), or, in the absence of timely receipt by the Paying Agent of such notice, shall be selected by the Paying Agent by lot or by such other method as the Paying Agent shall deem fair and appropriate; provided, however, that the principal amount of Warrants of each Tenor to be redeemed may not be larger than the principal amount of Warrants of such Tenor then eligible for redemption and may not be smaller than the smallest Authorized Denomination.
  - (2) If less than all Warrants with the same Tenor are to be redeemed, the particular Warrants of such Tenor to be redeemed shall be selected by the Paying Agent from the Outstanding Warrants of such Tenor then eligible for redemption by lot or by such other method as the Paying Agent shall deem fair and appropriate and which may provide for the selection for redemption of portions (in Authorized Denominations) of the principal of Warrants of such Tenor of a denomination larger than the smallest Authorized Denomination.
  - (3) The Paying Agent shall promptly notify the Issuer of the Warrants selected for redemption and, in the case of any Warrant selected for partial redemption, the principal amount thereof to be redeemed.
  - (4) For all purposes of this Authorizing Ordinance, unless the context otherwise requires, all provisions relating to the redemption of Warrants shall relate, in the case of any Warrant redeemed or to be redeemed only in part, to the portion of the principal of such Warrant which has been or is to be redeemed.
  - (d) **Notice of Redemption.** Notice of redemption shall be given as follows:

- (1) Notice of redemption shall be given to the affected Warrantholder not less than 20 days prior to the redemption date. If the Book Entry System is in effect, notice of redemption shall be given to DTC and shall be forwarded by DTC to Warrantholders through methods established by the rules and regulations of the Book Entry System. If the Book Entry System is not in effect, notice of redemption shall be given to Warrantholders by certified mail.
  - (2) All notices of redemption shall state:
    - (A) the redemption date,
    - (B) the redemption price,
  - (C) the principal amount of Warrants to be redeemed, and, if less than all Outstanding Warrants are to be redeemed, the identification (and, in the case of partial redemption, the respective principal amounts) of the Warrants to be redeemed,
  - (D) that on the redemption date the redemption price of each of the Warrants to be redeemed will become due and payable and that the interest thereon shall cease to accrue from and after said date, and
  - (E) any conditions to such redemption specified in accordance with the provisions of **Section 3.3(d)(5)**.
- (4) Notice of optional redemption of Warrants shall be given by the Paying Agent on behalf of the Issuer unless the Issuer elects to give such notice itself. If the Issuer gives notice of optional redemption, it shall deliver a copy of such notice to the Paying Agent on the following Business Day. Notice of redemption of Warrants in accordance with the scheduled mandatory redemption provisions of the Warrants shall be given by the Paying Agent on behalf of the Issuer without any notice to, or consent of, the Issuer.
- (5) A notice of optional redemption may state that the redemption of Warrants is contingent upon specified conditions, such as receipt of a specified source of funds, or the occurrence of specified events. If the conditions for such redemption are not met, the Issuer shall not be required to redeem the Warrants (or portions thereof) identified in such notice, and any Warrants surrendered on the specified redemption date shall be returned to the Warrantholders of such Warrants.
- (e) **Deposit of Redemption Price.** On the applicable redemption date, an amount of money sufficient to pay the redemption price of all the Warrants which are to be redeemed on that date shall be deposited with the Paying Agent, unless the notice of redemption specified contingencies that were not met on the redemption date. Such money shall be held by the Paying Agent for the benefit of the persons entitled to such redemption price.
- (f) Warrants Payable on Redemption Date. If notice of redemption is given and any conditions to such redemption specified pursuant to Section 3.3(d)(5) are met, the Warrants to be redeemed shall become due and payable on the redemption date at the applicable redemption price and from and after such date (unless the Issuer shall default in the payment of the redemption price) such Warrants shall cease to bear interest.
- (g) **Partial Redemption.** If the Book Entry System is in effect, partial redemption of any Warrant shall be effected in accordance with the Book Entry System. If the Book Entry System has been

terminated, any Warrant which is to be redeemed only in part shall be surrendered at the Office of the Paying Agent with all necessary endorsements for transfer, and the Issuer shall execute and the Paying Agent shall authenticate and deliver to the Warrantholder of such Warrant, without service charge, a new Warrant or Warrants of the same Tenor and of any Authorized Denomination or Denominations as requested by such Warrantholder in aggregate principal amount equal to and in exchange for the unredeemed portion of the principal of the Warrant surrendered.

## **SECTION 3.4** The Book Entry System

- (a) The ownership, transfer, exchange and payment of Warrants shall be governed by the Book Entry System administered by DTC until the Book Entry System is terminated pursuant to **Section 3.4(c)**.
- (b) Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Authorizing Ordinance, while Warrants are in the Book Entry System the following provisions shall apply:
  - (1) In order to facilitate the Book Entry System, a physical certificate or physical certificates for the Warrants shall be executed and authenticated, registered in the name of DTC or its nominee, and delivered to DTC for safekeeping (including safekeeping by the Paying Agent pursuant to the "FAST" system or other procedures of the Book Entry System).
  - (2) The term "Warrant" means each separate security credited to a beneficial owner (or entitlement holder) pursuant to the Book Entry System, and the term "Warrantholder" means the person identified pursuant to the Book Entry System as the beneficial owner of the related security.
  - (3) The terms and limitations of this Authorizing Ordinance with respect to each separate Warrant shall be applicable to each separate security credited to a beneficial owner under the Book Entry System.
  - (4) All payments of Debt Service on the Warrants shall be made by the Paying Agent through the Book Entry System, and payments by such method shall be valid and effective fully to satisfy and discharge the Issuer's obligations with respect to such payments.
- (c) The Paying Agent shall discontinue the Book Entry System at the request of the Issuer. The Paying Agent may terminate the Book Entry System without direction from, or consent of, the Issuer if the Paying Agent determines in good faith that termination is in the best interest of the Warrantholders. Notice of termination of the Book Entry System shall be given to Warrantholders not less than 20 days before such termination is effective.
- (d) If the Book Entry System is discontinued, (i) a physical certificate or physical certificates shall be executed, authenticated and delivered to each beneficial owner, or entitlement holder, under the Book Entry System in accordance with such person's ownership of Warrants, (ii) such certificates shall be registered in the Warrant Register maintained by the Paying Agent, and (iii) the remaining provisions of this Article shall govern the registration, transfer, exchange and payment of Warrants.

# SECTION 3.5 Alternate Provisions Regarding Payment, Registration, Transfer and Exchange of Warrants

(a) If the Book Entry System is discontinued, the provisions of this Section shall control the registration, transfer, exchange and payment of Warrants.

- (b) Payment of Debt Service on the Warrants shall be made as follows:
- (1) Payment of interest on the Warrants which is due on any Interest Payment Date shall be made by check or draft mailed by the Paying Agent to the persons entitled thereto at their addresses appearing in the Warrant Register. Such payments of interest shall be deemed timely made if so mailed on the Interest Payment Date (or, if such Interest Payment Date is not a Business Day, on the Business Day next following such Interest Payment Date).
- (2) Payment of the principal of (and premium, if any, on) the Warrants and payment of accrued interest on the Warrants due upon redemption on any date other than an Interest Payment Date shall be made only upon surrender thereof at the Office of the Paying Agent.
- (3) Upon the written request of any Warrantholder, the Paying Agent shall make payments of Debt Service by wire transfer, provided that (i) such request contains adequate instructions for the method of payment, and (ii) payment of the principal of (and redemption premium, if any, on) such Warrants and payment of the accrued interest on such Warrants due upon redemption on any date other than an Interest Payment Date shall be made only upon surrender of such Warrants to the Paying Agent.
- (c) The Issuer shall cause to be kept at the Office of the Paying Agent a register (herein sometimes referred to as the "Warrant Register") in which, subject to such reasonable regulations as it may prescribe, the Issuer shall provide for the registration of Warrants and registration of transfers of Warrants entitled to be registered or transferred as herein provided. The Paying Agent is hereby appointed as agent of the Issuer for the purpose of registering Warrants and transfers of Warrants as herein provided.
- (d) Upon surrender for transfer of any Warrant at the Office of the Paying Agent, the Issuer shall execute, and the Paying Agent shall authenticate and deliver, in the name of the designated transferee or transferees, one or more new Warrants of the same Tenor, of any Authorized Denominations and of a like aggregate principal amount.
- (e) At the option of the Warrantholder, Warrants may be exchanged for other Warrants of the same Tenor, of any Authorized Denominations and of a like aggregate principal amount, upon surrender of the Warrants to be exchanged at the Office of the Paying Agent. Whenever any Warrants are so surrendered for exchange, the Issuer shall execute, and the Paying Agent shall authenticate and deliver, the Warrants which the Warrantholder making the exchange is entitled to receive.
- (f) All Warrants surrendered upon any exchange or transfer provided for in this Authorizing Ordinance shall be promptly cancelled by the Paying Agent.
- (g) All Warrants issued upon any transfer or exchange of Warrants shall be the valid obligations of the Issuer and entitled to the same security and benefits under this Authorizing Ordinance as the Warrants surrendered upon such transfer or exchange.
- (h) Every Warrant presented or surrendered for transfer or exchange shall contain, or be accompanied by, all necessary endorsements for transfer.
- (i) No service charge shall be made for any transfer or exchange of Warrants, but the Issuer may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in connection with any transfer or exchange of Warrants.

- (j) The Issuer shall not be required (i) to transfer or exchange any Warrant during a period beginning at the opening of business 15 days before the day of the mailing of a notice of redemption of Warrants and ending at the close of business on the day of such mailing, or (ii) to transfer or exchange any Warrant so selected for redemption in whole or in part.
- (k) Interest on any Warrant which is payable, and is punctually paid or duly provided for, on any Interest Payment Date shall be paid to the person in whose name that Warrant is registered at the close of business on the Regular Record Date for such Interest Payment Date.
- Any interest on any Warrant which is payable, but is not punctually paid or duly provided for, on any Interest Payment Date (herein called "Defaulted Interest") shall forthwith cease to be payable to the Warrantholder on the relevant Regular Record Date solely by virtue of such Warrantholder having been such Warrantholder; and such Defaulted Interest shall be paid by the Issuer to the persons in whose names such Warrants are registered at the close of business on a special record date (herein called a "Special Record Date") for the payment of such Defaulted Interest, which shall be fixed in the following manner. The Issuer shall notify the Paying Agent of the amount of Defaulted Interest proposed to be paid on each Warrant and the date of the proposed payment (which date shall be such as will enable the Paying Agent to comply with the next sentence hereof), and at the same time the Issuer shall deposit with the Paying Agent an amount of money equal to the aggregate amount proposed to be paid in respect of such Defaulted Interest or shall make arrangements satisfactory to the Paying Agent for such deposit prior to the date of the proposed payment, such money when deposited to be held for the benefit of the persons entitled to such Defaulted Interest as in this subsection provided. Thereupon, the Paying Agent shall fix a Special Record Date for the payment of such Defaulted Interest which shall be not more than 15 nor less than 10 days prior to the date of the proposed payment and not less than 10 days after the receipt by the Paying Agent of the notice of the proposed payment. The Paying Agent shall promptly notify the Issuer of such Special Record Date and, in the name and at the expense of the Issuer, shall cause notice of the proposed payment of such Defaulted Interest and the Special Record Date therefor to be mailed by certified mail to each Warrantholder at his address as it appears in the Warrant Register not less than 10 days prior to such Special Record Date. Notice of the proposed payment of such Defaulted Interest and the Special Record Date therefor having been mailed as aforesaid, such Defaulted Interest shall be paid to the persons in whose names the Warrants are registered on such Special Record Date.
- (m) Subject to the foregoing provisions of this Section, each Warrant delivered under this Authorizing Ordinance upon transfer of or in exchange for or in lieu of any other Warrant shall carry all the rights to interest accrued and unpaid, and to accrue, which were carried by such other Warrant and each such Warrant shall bear interest from such date that neither gain nor loss in interest shall result from such transfer, exchange or substitution.
- (n) All Warrants surrendered for payment, redemption, transfer or exchange, shall be promptly cancelled by the Paying Agent. The Paying Agent may destroy cancelled certificates. No Warrant shall be authenticated in lieu of or in exchange for any Warrant cancelled as provided in this Section, except as expressly provided by this Authorizing Ordinance.

#### **SECTION 3.6** Form of Warrant

The Warrants and the authentication certificate shall be substantially in the following form, with such appropriate insertions, omissions, substitutions and other variations as are required or permitted by this Authorizing Ordinance:

#### [Form of Warrant]

#### CITY OF BOAZ, ALABAMA

#### General Obligation Warrant, Series 2023-A

No	<b>\$</b>
Maturity Date:	Interest Rate:
CUSIP No.:	_
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	a, a municipal corporation of the State of Alabama (the "Issuer"), for es that it is indebted in the principal sum of
	Dollars
and hereby directs its Treasurer of the such principal sum to	he Issuer to pay (but solely out of the Warrant Fund referred to below)

or registered assigns, on the Maturity Date specified above and to pay (but solely out of the Warrant Fund) interest on such principal sum from the date hereof, or the most recent date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for, until such principal sum shall become due and payable, at the per annum rate of interest specified above. Interest shall be payable on February 1 and August 1 in each year, beginning August 1, 20\_\_ (each such date being herein called an "Interest Payment Date"), and shall be computed on the basis of a 360 day year with 12 months of 30 days each. Interest shall be payable on overdue principal

CEDE & Co., Inc.,

August 1, 20\_ (each such date being herein called an "Interest Payment Date"), and shall be computed on the basis of a 360 day year with 12 months of 30 days each. Interest shall be payable on overdue principal (and premium, if any) on this warrant and (to the extent legally enforceable) on any overdue installment of interest on this warrant at the Post-Default Rate specified in the Warrant Ordinance referred to below.

#### **Authorizing Document**

This warrant is one of a duly authorized issue of warrants of the Issuer, aggregating [\$11,500,000] in principal amount, entitled "General Obligation Warrants, Series 2023-A" (the "Warrants") and issued under and pursuant to an ordinance duly adopted by the governing body of the Issuer (the "Warrant Ordinance") and the constitution and laws of the State of Alabama, including particularly Section 94.01 of the Recompiled Constitution of Alabama of 1901, as amended. Capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meaning assigned in the Warrant Ordinance.

#### Transfer, Registration, Exchange and Payment Provisions

The ownership, transfer, exchange and payment of Warrants shall be governed by the Book Entry System administered by DTC until the Book Entry System is terminated pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Warrant Ordinance. If the Book Entry System is terminated, the Warrant Ordinance provides alternate provisions for the ownership, transfer, registration, exchange and payment of Warrants.

#### **Authorized Denominations**

The Warrants are issuable in denominations of \$5,000 and any multiple thereof.

#### **Paying Agent**

The Warrant Ordinance provides that [Paying Agent], a national banking association, will serve as "Paying Agent" with respect to the Warrants unless and until a successor is appointed pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Warrant Ordinance. For purposes of this warrant and the Warrant Ordinance, the Office of the Paying Agent means the office where the Paying Agent performs its duties under the Warrant Ordinance.

#### **Source of Payment**

The Issuer has issued the Warrants as general obligations of the Issuer and Issuer has pledged its full faith and credit to the repayment thereof.

#### **Redemption Prior to Maturity**

In the manner and with the effect provided in the Warrant Ordinance, the Warrants are subject to redemption prior to maturity as follows:

- (1) **Optional Redemption.** Those of the Warrants having stated maturities in 20\_ and thereafter shall be subject to redemption at the option of the Issuer, as a whole or in part (and if in part, in authorized denominations and such maturities as the Issuer in its discretion shall select and by random selection within a maturity), on February 1, 20\_\_, and on any Business Day thereafter, at and for a redemption price equal to the principal amount of the Warrants to be redeemed, plus accrued interest thereon to the date fixed for redemption.
- (2) **Scheduled Mandatory Redemption.** The Warrants maturing in 20\_ and 20\_ (collectively, the "Term Warrants") are referred to in this Authorizing Ordinance as "Term Warrants". Term Warrants shall be redeemed, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount to be redeemed plus accrued interest thereon to the redemption date, on dates and in principal amounts (after credit as provided below) as follows:

**Term Warrants Maturing in 20\_\_\_** 

Redemption Principal
Date Amount to be
(February 1) Redeemed

#### **Term Warrants Maturing in 20**

Redemption Principal
Date Amount to be
(February 1) Redeemed

If less than all Warrants outstanding are being redeemed, the Warrant Ordinance provides procedures for selection of Warrants to be redeemed.

Notice of redemption of any other Warrant shall be given not less than 20 days prior to the redemption date. If the Book Entry System is in effect, notice of redemption shall be given to DTC and shall be forwarded by DTC to Warrantholders through methods established by the rules and regulations of the Book Entry System. If the Book Entry System is not in effect, notice of redemption shall be given to Warrantholders by certified mail.

A notice of optional redemption may state that the redemption of Warrants is contingent upon specified conditions, such as receipt of a specified source of funds, or the occurrence of specified events. If the conditions for such redemption are not met, the Issuer shall not be required to redeem the Warrants (or portions thereof) identified in such notice, and any Warrants surrendered on the specified redemption date shall be returned to the Warrantholders of such Warrants.

On the applicable redemption date, an amount of money sufficient to pay the redemption price of all the Warrants which are to be redeemed on that date shall be deposited with the Paying Agent, unless the notice of redemption specified contingencies that were not met on the redemption date. Such money shall be held for the benefit of the persons entitled to such redemption price.

If notice of redemption is given and any conditions to such redemption are met, the Warrants to be redeemed shall become due and payable on the redemption date at the applicable redemption price, and from and after such date (unless the Issuer shall default in the payment of the redemption price) such Warrants shall cease to bear interest.

Any Warrant which is to be redeemed only in part shall be surrendered at the Office of the Paying Agent with all necessary endorsements for transfer, and the Issuer shall execute and the Paying Agent shall authenticate and deliver to the Warrantholder of such Warrant, without service charge, a new Warrant or Warrants of the same Tenor and of any Authorized Denomination or Denominations as requested by such Warrantholder in aggregate principal amount equal to and in exchange for the unredeemed portion of the principal of the Warrant surrendered.

#### Validity of Warrants

It is hereby certified, recited and declared that the indebtedness evidenced and ordered paid by this warrant is lawfully due without condition, abatement or offset of any description; that this warrant has been registered as a claim against the Warrant Fund in the manner provided by law; that all acts, conditions and things required by the constitution and laws of the State of Alabama to happen, exist and be performed precedent to and in the issuance of this warrant have happened, do exist and have been performed; and that

the indebtedness evidenced and ordered paid by this warrant, together with all other indebtedness of the Issuer, is within every debt and other limit prescribed in the constitution and laws of the State of Alabama.

# **Authentication Required**

Unless the certificate of authentication hereon has been executed by the Paying Agent by manual signature, this warrant shall not be entitled to any benefit under the Warrant Ordinance or be valid or obligatory for any purpose.

corpora	IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Iss ate seal.	suer has caused this warrant to be duly executed under its
	Dated:	
		CITY OF BOAZ, ALABAMA
		By: Its Mayor
[SEAL	]	Its Mayor
Attest:		
	Its City Clerk	
	[Form of Registratio	on As Claim Against Warrant Fund]
referre	I hereby certify that this warrant has d to in this warrant.	been registered by me as a claim against the Warrant Fund
		City Clerk and Treasurer of the Issuer
	Certific	cate of Authentication
	This warrant is one of the Warrants is	sued pursuant to the within mentioned Warrant Ordinance.
	Date of Authentication:	
		REGIONS BANK as Paying Agent
		By: Its Authorized Officer
		Its Authorized Officer

# [Form for Assignment]

For value received,			h	ereby	sell(s),
For value received,assign(s) and transfer(s) unto	t	his	warrant	and	hereby
irrevocably constitute(s) and appoint(s) transfer this warrant on the books of the within	1.1	• .1	.,1 .	_ atto	rney to
		the	within i	named	Paying
Agent, with full power of substitution in the prer	mises.				
Dated:					
	<b>NOTE</b> : The name signed correspond with the name of the of the within warrant in all reenlargement or change whatsometers.	e pa	yee writtets, with	en on	the face
Signature Guaranteed:					
(Bank or Trust Company)	-				
By(Authorized Officer)	_				
(Authorized Officer)					
*Signature(s) must be guaranteed by an eligible g	guarantor				
institution which is a member of the recognized s guarantee program, i.e., Securities Transfer					
Medallion Program (STAMP), Stock Ex					
Medallion Program (SEMP), or New York					
Exchange Medallion Signature Program (MSP).					
Certific	ate of Validation				
Validated and confirmed by judgment of entered on the day of, 2023.	f the Circuit Court of Marshall (	Coui	nty, State	e of Al	abama,
	Marshall County Circu	ıit C	ourt Cle	rk	_

# SECTION 3.7 Mutilated, Destroyed, Lost and Stolen Warrants

(a) If (i) any mutilated Warrant is surrendered to the Paying Agent, or the Issuer and the Paying Agent receive evidence to their satisfaction of the destruction, loss or theft of any Warrant, and (ii) there is delivered to the Issuer and the Paying Agent such security or indemnity as may be required by them to save each of them harmless, then, in the absence of notice to the Issuer or the Paying Agent that such Warrant has been acquired by a bona fide purchaser, the Issuer shall execute and upon its request the Paying Agent shall authenticate and deliver, in exchange for or in lieu of any such mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Warrant, a new Warrant of like tenor and principal amount, bearing a number not contemporaneously outstanding.

- (b) Upon the issuance of any new Warrant under this Section, the Issuer may require the payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in relation thereto and any other expenses connected therewith.
- (c) Every new Warrant issued pursuant to this Section in lieu of any destroyed, lost or stolen Warrant shall constitute an original additional contractual obligation of the Issuer, whether or not the destroyed, lost or stolen Warrant shall be at any time enforceable by anyone, and shall be entitled to all the security and benefits of this Authorizing Ordinance equally and ratably with all other Outstanding Warrants.
- (d) The provisions of this Section are exclusive and shall preclude (to the extent lawful) all other rights and remedies with respect to the replacement or payment of mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Warrants.

#### **SECTION 3.8** Persons Deemed Owners

The Warrantholder of a Warrant shall be treated as the owner of such Warrant for purposes of this Authorizing Ordinance.

#### **SECTION 3.9** Paying Agent

- (a) Regions Bank, an Alabama banking corporation, is hereby appointed "Paying Agent" for the purpose of paying Debt Service on the Warrants on behalf of the Issuer.
- (b) The Debt Service on the Warrants shall, except as otherwise provided herein, be payable at the Office of the Paying Agent.
- (c) If the bank designated as Paying Agent pursuant to subsection (a) of this Section shall resign or shall become incapable of acting or shall be adjudged a bankrupt or insolvent or a receiver of it or of its property shall be appointed or any public officer shall take charge or control of it or of its property or affairs for the purpose of rehabilitation, conservation or liquidation, then, in any such case, the Issuer shall appoint a successor Paying Agent. Any successor Paying Agent must have a long-term rating by at least one Rating Agency that is investment grade or higher, must be subject to supervision or examination by federal or State of Alabama authority, and must have a corporate trust office within the State of Alabama. The Issuer shall give notice of the appointment of any such successor Paying Agent by certified mail to the Warrantholders of Warrants.

# **SECTION 3.10** Payments Due on a Day Other than a Business Day

If any payment on the Warrants is due on a day which is not a Business Day, such payment shall be made on the first succeeding day which is a Business Day with the same effect as if made on the day such payment was due.

#### **ARTICLE 4**

# **Source of Payment**

# **SECTION 4.1** General Obligations

The indebtedness evidenced and ordered paid by the Warrants shall be general obligations of the Issuer payable solely from proceeds in the Warrant Fund. The Issuer hereby pledges its full faith and credit

to timely deposit enough into the Warrant Fund such that therein exists a sufficient amount to timely pay the Debt Service on the Warrants when due.

# **SECTION 4.2** Provision for Payment of Warrants

- (a) If Debt Service on the Warrants is paid in accordance with the terms of the Warrants and this Authorizing Ordinance, then all covenants, agreements and other obligations of the Issuer to the Warrantholders shall thereupon cease, terminate and become void and be discharged and satisfied. In such event the Paying Agent shall pay to the Issuer any surplus remaining in the Warrant Fund.
- (b) Warrants shall, prior to the maturity or redemption date thereof, be deemed to have been paid within the meaning and with the effect expressed in subsection (a) of this Section if:
  - (1) in case such Warrants are to be redeemed prior to their maturity, either (i) the Paying Agent shall receive evidence that notice of such redemption has been given in accordance with the terms of this Authorizing Ordinance or (ii) the Issuer shall confer on the Paying Agent irrevocable authority for the giving of such notice on behalf of the Issuer,
  - (2) there shall have been deposited with the Paying Agent cash and/or Federal Securities which (assuming due and punctual payment of the principal of and interest on such Federal Securities) will provide money sufficient to pay when due the Debt Service due and to become due on such Warrants on and prior to the redemption date or maturity date thereof, as the case may be, and
  - (3) such Federal Securities are not subject to redemption prior to their respective maturities at the option of the issuer of such Securities.

All cash and/or Federal Securities so deposited with the Paying Agent shall be held in trust and applied by the Paying Agent solely to the payment of Debt Service on such Warrants as the same shall become due and payable. At such time as any Warrant shall be deemed paid as aforesaid, it shall no longer be secured by or entitled to the benefits of this Authorizing Ordinance, except for the purpose of any payment from such cash and/or Federal Securities deposited with the Paying Agent and the purpose of transfer and exchange as herein provided.

#### **ARTICLE 5**

#### The Warrant Fund

#### **SECTION 5.1** The Warrant Fund

- (a) There is hereby established a special fund entitled "General Obligation Warrants, Series 2023-A Warrant Fund" (herein called the "Warrant Fund"). Money in the Warrant Fund shall be used solely for the payment of Debt Service on the Warrants as the same shall become due and payable. The Warrant Fund shall be held by the Paying Agent.
- (b) On or before the 25<sup>th</sup> day of each month, the Issuer shall deposit in the Warrant Fund an amount sufficient on a monthly pro rata basis to pay (i) interest due on the next Interest Payment Date and (ii) principal due on the next Maturity Date or scheduled mandatory redemption date, as the case may be;

provided, however, that the first deposit with respect to principal is not required until 12 months prior to the first Maturity Date or scheduled mandatory redemption date.

#### **SECTION 5.2** Transfer of Funds

The Treasurer and City Clerk shall deposit in the Warrant Fund the required amounts and at the times required by *Section 5.1*.

# **SECTION 5.3** Security for Warrant Fund

Any money on deposit in the Warrant Fund or held by the Paying Agent pursuant to this Authorizing Ordinance shall, unless invested as provided herein or secured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (or any successor agency of the United States of America), be secured for the benefit of the Issuer and the Warrantholders of the Warrants either

- (1) by holding on deposit as collateral security Federal Securities, or other marketable securities eligible as security for the deposit of public funds under regulations of the Comptroller of the Currency, having a market value (exclusive of accrued interest) not less than the amount of money being secured, or
- (2) if the furnishing of security in the manner provided in the foregoing paragraph (1) is not permitted by the then applicable laws and regulations, then in such manner as may be required or permitted by the applicable State of Alabama and federal laws and regulations respecting the security for, or granting a preference in the case of, the deposit of public funds.

#### **SECTION 5.4** Investment of Warrant Fund

- (a) The Issuer may cause any money on deposit in the Warrant Fund not then needed for the payment of Debt Service on the Warrants to be invested or reinvested by the Paying Agent in Qualified Investments. All such investments must mature or be subject to redemption at the option of the holder on or prior to the respective date or dates when cash funds will be required for purposes of the Warrant Fund. Any investment made with money on deposit in the Warrant Fund shall be held by or under control of the Paying Agent and shall be deemed at all times a part of the Warrant Fund.
- (b) All interest accruing on such investments and any profit realized therefrom shall be deposited in the Warrant Fund and shall be credited to the deposits required by **Section 5.1**; any losses resulting from liquidation of investments shall be charged to the Warrant Fund and shall be added to the next ensuing deposit specified in **Section 5.1**. The Paying Agent shall sell and reduce to cash a sufficient portion of such investments whenever the cash balance in the Warrant Fund is insufficient to pay Debt Service on the Warrants when due.
- (c) Any investment of money in the Warrant Fund may be made by the Paying Agent through its own bond department, investment department or other commercial banking department providing investment services. Any certificate of deposit issued by, or other interest bearing deposit with, the Paying Agent shall be deemed an investment rather than a deposit requiring security in the manner specified in **Section 5.3**.

#### **ARTICLE 6**

# Sale and Delivery of Warrants

#### **SECTION 6.1** Sale of Warrants

(a) The Warrants are hereby solo	ld to Raymond Ja	ames & Associates,	Inc. (the "Original
Purchaser") for a purchase price of \$	(representing	the [\$11,500,000].0	0 aggregate principal
amount of the Warrants, less an Underwrite	ter's discount of	\$ and les	s net original issue
premioum/discount of \$).			

(b) The Original Purchaser shall be under no duty to inquire as to the application of the proceeds of the Warrants. Nevertheless, such proceeds shall be held and applied solely for the purposes specified in this Authorizing Ordinance.

### **SECTION 6.2** Approval of Documents and Closing Papers

- (a) The Issuer does hereby approve and authorize the form of Preliminary Official Statement with respect to the Warrants that has been presented to the Issuer's governing body. The Mayor is hereby authorized to oversee the completion of the Preliminary Official Statement, and the distribution of the Preliminary Official Statement to prospective purchasers. The Mayor is hereby authorized and directed to oversee the preparation of a final Official Statement in the name and on behalf of the Issuer with such changes or additions thereto or deletions therefrom as the Mayor shall approve, which approval shall be conclusively evidenced by his delivery of such document.
- (b) The officers of the Issuer and any person or persons designated and authorized by any officer of the Issuer to act in the name and on behalf of the Issuer, or any one or more of them, are authorized to do and perform or cause to be done and performed in the name and on behalf of the Issuer such other acts, to pay or cause to be paid on behalf of the Issuer such related costs and expenses, and to execute and deliver or cause to be executed and delivered in the name and on behalf of the Issuer such other notices, requests, demands, directions, consents, approvals, orders, applications, certificates, agreements, further assurances, or other instruments or communications, under the seal of the Issuer, or otherwise, as they or any of them may deem necessary, advisable, or appropriate in order to carry into effect the intent of the provisions of this Authorizing Ordinance and to demonstrate the validity of the Warrants, the absence of any pending or threatened litigation with respect to the Warrants and the transactions contemplated by this Authorizing Ordinance, and the exemption of interest on the Warrants from Federal and State of Alabama income taxation.

#### **SECTION 6.3** Application of Proceeds

The proceeds from the sale of the Warrants shall be delivered to the City Clerk, shall be held by the City Clerk in a separate fund or account, and shall be used by the Issuer to pay (i) the costs of acquiring and constructing the Capital Improvements and (ii) expenses incurred in connection with the issuance of the Warrants.

#### **SECTION 6.4** Appointment of Bond Counsel

The Issuer hereby appoints Maynard Cooper & Gale, P.C., Birmingham, Alabama, as its bond counsel in connection with the issuance of the Warrants.

#### **ARTICLE 7**

#### Miscellaneous

# **SECTION 7.1** Amendment of Description of Capital Improvements

The Issuer may amend or change the description of the Capital Improvements contained in this Authorizing Ordinance, provided that:

- (1) the governing body of the Issuer adopts an ordinance setting forth such amendment or change,
- (2) the Capital Improvements, as so amended or changed, are eligible for financing with proceeds of warrants issued pursuant to the Enabling Law and said Capital Improvements and the projected use thereof will not cause the interest on the Warrants to no longer be excludable from gross income for federal income tax purposes,
- (3) such amendment or change will not cause the amount of the Warrants chargeable against the Issuer's constitutional limitation on indebtedness to increase, and
- (4) the Issuer obtains a Favorable Tax Opinion with respect to such amendment or change.

#### **SECTION 7.2** Tax Status of Warrants

The Issuer will comply with the covenants and agreements on its part contained in the Tax Certificate and Agreement.

#### **SECTION 7.3** Continuing Disclosure Agreement

The Issuer will comply with the covenants and agreements of the Continuing Disclosure Agreement. If the Issuer fails to comply with any provision of the Continuing Disclosure Agreement, any Warrantholder may seek mandamus or specific performance by court order to cause the Issuer to comply with its obligations under the Continuing Disclosure Agreement. A default under the Continuing Disclosure Agreement shall not be deemed a default or an event of default under this Authorizing Ordinance or any other financing document related to the issuance of the Warrants. The sole remedy under the Continuing Disclosure Agreement shall be an action to compel performance.

# **SECTION 7.4** Agreement to Pay Attorneys' Fees

If the Issuer should default under any of the provisions of this Authorizing Ordinance and the Warrantholder of any Warrant should employ attorneys or incur other expenses for the collection of any payments due hereunder or the enforcement of performance or observance of any agreement or covenant on the part of the Issuer herein contained, the Issuer will (to the extent legally enforceable) on demand therefor pay to such Warrantholder the reasonable fees of such attorneys and such other expenses so incurred.

#### **SECTION 7.5** Provisions of Ordinance a Contract

The terms, provisions and conditions set forth in this Authorizing Ordinance constitute a contract between the Issuer and the Warrantholders of the Warrants and shall remain in effect until the Debt Service

on the Warrants shall have been paid in full or provision for such payment has been made in accordance with *Article 5*.

# **SECTION 7.6** Separability Clause

If any provision in this Authorizing Ordinance or in the Warrants shall be invalid, illegal or unenforceable, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby.

#### **SECTION 7.7** Notices to Warrantholders

- (a) Notices and other communications to DTC or Warrantholders pursuant to this Authorizing Ordinance must be in writing except as otherwise expressly provided in this Authorizing Ordinance. Any specific reference in this Authorizing Ordinance to "written notice" shall not be construed to mean that any other notice may be oral, unless such oral notice is specifically permitted by this Authorizing Ordinance under the circumstances.
- (b) If the Book Entry System is in effect, notices and other communications to Warrantholders will be delivered to Warrantholders through the Book Entry System and shall be deemed delivered to Warrantholders upon receipt by DTC. If the Book Entry System is terminated, notices and other communications to Warrantholders may be delivered to such Warrantholders at their address as it appears in the Warrant Register.
- (c) Any notice to DTC or a Warrantholder shall be deemed given when received by DTC or the Warrantholder, as the case may be, or when sent to DTC or the Warrantholder, as the case may be, by certified mail.
- (d) Any defect in a notice to any particular Warrantholder shall not affect the sufficiency of notice with respect to other Warrantholders.
- (e) Notice to any Warrantholder required by this Authorizing Ordinance may be waived in writing by such Warrantholder, either before or after the event, and such waiver shall be the equivalent of such notice.

#### **SECTION 7.8** Repeal of Conflicting Provisions

All ordinances, resolutions and orders or parts thereof in conflict with this Authorizing Ordinance are to the extent of such conflict, hereby repealed.

# **SECTION 7.9** Effect of Headings and Table of Contents

The Article and Section headings herein and in the Table of Contents are for convenience only and shall not affect the construction hereof.

Item 1.

Adopted this day of March, 2023.		
[S E A L]	Mayor	
Attest:		
City Clerk		

Draft No. 1

ORDINANCE No. 2023-\_\_\_\_

An Ordinance Authorizing the Issuance of [\$1,500,000] General Obligation Warrants (Federally Taxable), Series 2023-B

Adopted by

the City Council of

Boaz, Alabama

on

March \_\_\_, 2023

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
ARTICLE 1 Definit	tions	1
SECTION 1.1	Definitions and Use of Phrases	
ARTICLE 2 Repres	sentations and Warranties	4
SECTION 2.1	Findings, Representations and Warranties	
SECTION 2.1	1 mangs, representations and warrantes	
	arrants	
SECTION 3.1	Authorization of Warrants	4
SECTION 3.2	Specific Title and Terms	4
SECTION 3.3	Redemption of Warrants	6
SECTION 3.4	The Book Entry System	
SECTION 3.5	Alternate Provisions Regarding Payment, Registration, Transfer and I	
Warrants	9	Č
SECTION 3.6	Form of Warrant	11
SECTION 3.7	Mutilated, Destroyed, Lost and Stolen Warrants	17
SECTION 3.8	Persons Deemed Owners	
SECTION 3.9	Paying Agent	
SECTION 3.10	Payments Due on a Day Other than a Business Day	
ARTICLE 4 Source	e of Payment	18
SECTION 4.1	General Obligations	
SECTION 4.2	Provision for Payment of Warrants	
ADTICLE 5 The W	arrant Fund	10
SECTION 5.1	The Warrant Fund	
SECTION 5.1 SECTION 5.2	Transfer of Funds	
SECTION 5.3	Security for Warrant Fund	
SECTION 5.4	Investment of Warrant Fund	20
ARTICLE 6 Sale ar	nd Delivery of Warrants	21
SECTION 6.1	Sale of Warrants	21
SECTION 6.2	Approval of Documents and Closing Papers	21
SECTION 6.3	Application of Proceeds	
SECTION 6.4	Appointment of Bond Counsel	21
ARTICLE 7 Miscel	laneous	22
SECTION 7.1	Amendment of Description of Capital Improvements	
SECTION 7.2	Tax Status of Warrants	
SECTION 7.3	Continuing Disclosure Agreement	
SECTION 7.4	Agreement to Pay Attorneys' Fees	
SECTION 7.4 SECTION 7.5	Provisions of Ordinance a Contract	
SECTION 7.6	Separability Clause	
SECTION 7.7	Notices to Warrantholders	
SECTION 7.7 SECTION 7.8	Repeal of Conflicting Provisions	
SECTION 7.8 SECTION 7.9	Effect of Headings and Table of Contents	
SECTION 1.7	Elicor of freadings and rable of Contents	

# ORDINANCE No. 2023-

# An Ordinance Authorizing the Issuance of [\$1,500,000] General Obligation Warrants (Federally Taxable), Series 2023-B

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE GOVERNING BODY OF BOAZ, ALABAMA, as follows:

#### **ARTICLE 1**

#### **Definitions**

#### **SECTION 1.1** Definitions and Use of Phrases

For all purposes of this Authorizing Ordinance, except as otherwise expressly provided or unless the context otherwise requires:

- (i) The terms defined in this Article have the meanings assigned to them in this Article and include the plural as well as the singular, and vice versa.
- (ii) The terms "herein", "hereof" and "hereunder" and other words of similar import refer to this Authorizing Ordinance as a whole and not to any particular Article, Section or other subdivision.
  - "Authorized Denominations" means \$5,000 or any multiple thereof.
- "Authorized Representative of the Issuer" means the Mayor, the City Clerk, or any other officer of the Issuer authorized by resolution or ordinance of its governing body to act as an Authorized Representative of the Issuer for purposes of this Authorizing Ordinance.
- "Authorizing Ordinance" refers to this Ordinance adopted by the governing body of the Issuer on March , 2023.
- "Book Entry System" means the electronic system maintained by DTC for the ownership, transfer, exchange and payment of debt obligations.
- "Business Day" means any day other than a Saturday, a Sunday or a day on which banking institutions are required or authorized to close in the city where the Office of the Paying Agent is located.
- "Capital Improvements" means the facilities to be acquired and constructed with the proceeds of the Warrants, more particularly described in *Section 2.1*, as amended from time to time pursuant to *Section 7.1*.
- "Continuing Disclosure Agreement" means the Continuing Disclosure Agreement entered into by the Issuer in connection with the issuance of the Warrants pursuant to Rule 15c2-12 of the Securities and Exchange Commission.
  - "Debt Service" means the principal, premium (if any) and interest payable on the Warrants.
  - "Defaulted Interest" shall have the meaning stated in Section 3.5(1).

- "DTC" means The Depository Trust Company and its successors and assigns.
- "Enabling Law" collectively refers to Section 94.01 of the Recompiled Constitution of Alabama of 1901, as may be amended from time to time.
- "Favorable Tax Opinion" means an Opinion of Counsel stating in effect that the proposed action, together with any other changes with respect to the Warrants made or to be made in connection with such action, will not cause interest on the Warrants to become includible in gross income of the Warrantholders for purposes of federal income taxation.
- "Federal Securities" means direct obligations of, or obligations the payment of which is guaranteed by, the United States of America.
  - "Fitch" means Fitch Ratings, Inc.
- "Interest Payment Date", when used with respect to any installment of interest on a Warrant, means the date specified in such Warrant as the fixed date on which such installment of interest is due and payable.
  - "Internal Revenue Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.
  - "Issuer" means the City of Boaz, Alabama, a political subdivision of the State of Alabama.
- "Maturity Date", when used with respect to any Warrant, means the date specified herein and in such Warrant as the date on which the principal of such Warrant is due and payable.
  - "Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service, Inc.
- "Office of the Paying Agent" means the office of the Paying Agent where it performs it duties as Paying Agent under this Authorizing Ordinance.
- "Opinion of Counsel" means an opinion from an attorney or firm of attorneys with experience in the matters to be covered in the opinion. Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Authorizing Ordinance, the attorney or attorneys rendering such opinion may be counsel for the Issuer, including counsel in the full-time employment of the Issuer.
- "Original Purchaser" means the original purchaser of the Warrants from the Issuer identified in *Section 6.1*.
- "Outstanding" when used with respect to Warrants means, as of the date of determination, all Warrants authenticated and delivered under this Authorizing Ordinance, except:
  - (1) Warrants cancelled by the Paying Agent or delivered to the Paying Agent for cancellation,
  - (2) Warrants for whose payment or redemption money in the necessary amount has been deposited with the Paying Agent for the Warrantholders of such Warrants, provided that, if such Warrants are to be redeemed, notice of such redemption has been duly given pursuant to this Authorizing Ordinance or provision therefor satisfactory to the Paying Agent has been made; and

- (3) Warrants in exchange for or in lieu of which other Warrants have been registered and delivered under this Authorizing Ordinance.
- "Paying Agent" means the entity appointed pursuant to **Section 3.9** to serve as "Paying Agent" under this Authorizing Ordinance, until a successor Paying Agent shall have become such pursuant to the applicable provisions of this Authorizing Ordinance, and thereafter "Paying Agent" means such successor.
- "Policy" shall mean the Municipal Bond Insurance Policy issued by BAM that guarantees the scheduled payment of principal of and interest on the Warrants when due.
- "Post-Default Rate", when used with respect to Debt Service on any Warrant, means a rate 200 basis points higher than the interest rate borne by such Warrant.

# "Qualified Investments" means:

- (1) Federal Securities,
- (2) A certificate of deposit issued by, or other interest bearing deposit with, any bank subject to regulation by the United States of America or any state thereof (including without limitation the Paying Agent), provided that (i) the long-term debt obligations of such bank are rated investment grade or higher by any Rating Agency, (ii) such deposit is insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or (iii) such deposit is secured pursuant to the Security for Alabama Funds Enhancement Act, Section 41-14A-1 et seq. of the Code of Alabama 1975, and
  - (3) Any other investment authorized by applicable law.
- "Rating Agency" means Moody's, S&P, Fitch and any other nationally recognized securities rating agency.
- "Regular Record Date", when used with respect to the payment of interest on any Warrant, means the date which is 15 calendar days before any date on which interest is due and payable on the Warrants.
  - "S&P" means S&P Global Ratings, a division of The McGraw-Hill Companies.
- "Security Documents" shall mean the Authorizing Ordinance and/or any additional or supplemental document executed in connection with the Warrants.
- "Special Record Date" for the payment of any Defaulted Interest on Warrants means the date fixed by the Paying Agent pursuant to *Section 3.5*.
- "Tax Certificate and Agreement" means the Tax Certificate and Agreement entered into by the Issuer in connection with the issuance of the Warrants.
- "Tenor", when used to describe the distinguishing characteristics of a Warrant or group of Warrants, means the series designation, Maturity Date, interest rate and CUSIP number of such Warrant or group of Warrants. Warrants of the same Tenor have the same series designation, Maturity Date, interest rate and CUSIP number.
- "Term Warrant" means Warrants scheduled for mandatory redemption in accordance with the provisions of **Section 3.3(a)(2)**.

- "Warrant Fund" means the fund established pursuant to Section 5.1.
- "Warrant Payment Date" means each date (including any date fixed for redemption of Warrants) on which Debt Service is payable on the Warrants.
- "Warrant Register" means the register for the registration and transfer of Warrants maintained by the Issuer pursuant to *Section 3.5*.
- "Warrantholder", when used with respect to any Warrant, means (i) if the Book Entry System is not in effect, the person in whose name such Warrant is registered on the Warrant Register maintained by the Paying Agent, and (ii) if the Book Entry System is in effect, the beneficial owner of such Warrant on the records maintained pursuant to the Book Entry System.
  - "Warrants" means the Warrants issued pursuant to this Authorizing Ordinance.

#### **ARTICLE 2**

# Representations and Warranties

#### **SECTION 2.1** Findings, Representations and Warranties

The Issuer hereby finds, represents and warrants as follows:

- (a) **Purpose of Warrants.** The Warrants are being issued for the purposes of financing: (a) finance parking improvements and/or building improvements to property owned by the City and known as the former outlet property retail facilities used by private users; and (b) the costs of issuance.
- (b) **Debt Limit.** Immediately after the issuance of the Warrants allocable to the City Equipment Improvements and Paving Improvements, the total indebtedness of the Issuer chargeable against the debt limitation for the Issuer prescribed by the Constitution of the State of Alabama will not be more than 20% of the assessed valuation of taxable property within the boundaries of the Issuer for the last fiscal year (ended September 30, 2022) nor will the aggregate value of all of the City's debt obligations issued under the Enabling Law (inclusive of the Warrants'') exceed 50% of the City's net assessed value determined for the last fiscal year (ended September 30, 2022).

#### **ARTICLE 3**

# The Warrants

#### **SECTION 3.1** Authorization of Warrants

Pursuant to the authority to do so contained in the applicable provisions of the constitution and laws of Alabama, including particularly the Enabling Law, the Issuer hereby authorizes the issuance of the Warrants for the purposes specified in *Article 2*.

# **SECTION 3.2** Specific Title and Terms

(a) **Title and Amount.** The Warrants shall be entitled "General Obligation Warrants, Series 2023-B". The aggregate principal amount of the Warrants which may be Outstanding is limited to [\$1,500,000].

- (b) **Authorized Denominations.** The Warrants shall be issued in Authorized Denominations.
- (c) **Form and Number.** The Warrants shall be issued as registered warrants without coupons. The Warrants shall be numbered separately from 1 upward. In order to facilitate the Book Entry System, a single Warrant certificate for all Warrants of the same Tenor shall be delivered to the Paying Agent. The Warrants shall be substantially in the form required by **Section 3.6**.
- (d) **Maturity Dates and Interest Rates.** The Warrants shall mature on February 1 in years and amounts and shall have fixed rates of interest as set forth in the following table:

	Principal	
Year of Maturity	Amount	Applicable
( 1)	Maturing	Fixed Rate

- (e) **Date.** The Warrants shall be dated as of the date of initial delivery of the Warrants.
- (f) **Interest Payment Dates.** Interest on the Warrants shall be payable in arrears on February 1 and August 1 in each year, beginning on August 1,
- (g) **Person to Whom Interest Payable.** If the Book Entry System is in effect, the Paying Agent shall pay interest to DTC, and interest payments shall be distributed by DTC to Warrantholders in accordance with the rules and regulations of DTC. If the Book Entry System is terminated, the interest due on any Interest Payment Date for the Warrants shall be payable to Warrantholders as of the Regular Record Date for such Interest Payment Date.
- (h) **Computation of Interest Accrual.** The Warrants shall bear interest from their date, or the most recent date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for, at the applicable rate per annum set forth in this Section. Interest shall be computed on the basis of a 360-day year with 12 months of 30 days each.
- (i) **Interest on Overdue Payments.** Interest shall be payable on overdue principal on the Warrants and (to the extent legally enforceable) on any overdue installment of interest on the Warrants at the Post-Default Rate.
- executed on behalf of the Issuer by the Mayor under its corporate seal reproduced thereon and attested by its City Clerk. The City Clerk shall register the Warrants as a claim against the Warrant Fund. The signature of any of these officers on the Warrants may be manual or, to the extent permitted by law, facsimile. Warrants bearing the manual or facsimile signatures of individuals who were at any time the proper officers of the Issuer shall bind the Issuer, notwithstanding that such individuals or any of them shall have ceased to hold such offices prior to the authentication and delivery of such Warrants or shall not have held such offices at the date of such Warrants. No Warrant shall be secured by, or be entitled to any lien, right or benefit under this Authorizing Ordinance or be valid or obligatory for any purpose, unless there appears on such Warrant a certificate of authentication substantially in the form provided for herein, executed by the Paying Agent by manual signature, and such certificate upon any Warrant shall be conclusive evidence, and the only evidence, that such Warrant has been duly authenticated and delivered hereunder.

(k) Currency for Payment. Payment of Debt Service on the Warrants shall be made in such coin or currency of the United States of America as at the time of payment is legal tender for the payment of public and private debts.

# **SECTION 3.3** Redemption of Warrants

- (a) **Redemption Provisions.** The Warrants shall be subject to redemption prior to maturity as follows:
  - (1) **Optional Redemption.** Those of the Warrants having stated maturities in 20\_ and thereafter shall be subject to redemption at the option of the Issuer, as a whole or in part (and if in part, in authorized denominations and such maturities as the Issuer in its discretion shall select and by random selection within a maturity), on February 1, 20\_\_, and on any Business Day thereafter, at and for a redemption price equal to the principal amount of the Warrants to be redeemed, plus accrued interest thereon to the date fixed for redemption.
  - (2) **Scheduled Mandatory Redemption.** The Warrants maturing in 20\_ and 20\_ (collectively, the "Term Warrants") are referred to in this Authorizing Ordinance as "Term Warrants". Term Warrants shall be redeemed, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount to be redeemed plus accrued interest thereon to the redemption date, on dates and in principal amounts (after credit as provided below) as follows:

**Term Warrants Maturing in 20** 

Redemption Principal
Date Amount to be
(February 1) Redeemed

**Term Warrants Maturing in 20** 

Redemption Principal
Date Amount to be
(February 1) Redeemed

Not later than the date on which notice of scheduled mandatory redemption is to be given, the Paying Agent shall select affected Term Warrants for redemption by lot; provided, however, that Issuer may, by timely notice delivered to the Paying Agent, direct that any or all of the following amounts be credited against the principal amount of Term Warrants scheduled for redemption on such date: (i) the principal amount of Term Warrants of such Tenor delivered by Issuer to the Paying Agent for cancellation

46

and not previously claimed as a credit; (ii) the principal amount of Term Warrants of such Tenor previously redeemed (other than Term Warrants of such Tenor redeemed pursuant to the scheduled mandatory redemption requirement) and not previously claimed as a credit; and (iii) the principal amount of Term Warrants of such Tenor otherwise defeased and not previously claimed as a credit.

- (b) **Election to Redeem.** Warrants shall be redeemed in accordance with the scheduled mandatory redemption provisions without any direction from or consent by the Issuer. The election of Issuer to exercise any right of optional redemption shall be evidenced by notice from an Authorized Representative of the Issuer to the Paying Agent at least 3 Business Days prior to the date when notice of the redemption must be given to Warrantholders (unless a shorter notice is acceptable to the Paying Agent). An election to redeem shall specify (i) the principal amount of Warrants to be redeemed (if less than all Warrants Outstanding are to be redeemed pursuant to such option), (ii) the Tenor of Warrants to be redeemed, (iii) the redemption date, and (iv) any conditions to such redemption specified in accordance with the provisions of **Section 3.3(d)(5)**.
- (c) **Selection of Warrants to be Redeemed.** Except as otherwise provided in the specific redemption provisions for the Warrants:
  - (1) If less than all Warrants Outstanding are to be redeemed, the principal amount of Warrants of each Tenor to be redeemed may be specified by Issuer by notice delivered to the Paying Agent not less than 3 Business Days prior to the date when the Paying Agent must give notice of the redemption to Warrantholders (unless a shorter notice is acceptable to the Paying Agent), or, in the absence of timely receipt by the Paying Agent of such notice, shall be selected by the Paying Agent by lot or by such other method as the Paying Agent shall deem fair and appropriate; provided, however, that the principal amount of Warrants of each Tenor to be redeemed may not be larger than the principal amount of Warrants of such Tenor then eligible for redemption and may not be smaller than the smallest Authorized Denomination.
  - (2) If less than all Warrants with the same Tenor are to be redeemed, the particular Warrants of such Tenor to be redeemed shall be selected by the Paying Agent from the Outstanding Warrants of such Tenor then eligible for redemption by lot or by such other method as the Paying Agent shall deem fair and appropriate and which may provide for the selection for redemption of portions (in Authorized Denominations) of the principal of Warrants of such Tenor of a denomination larger than the smallest Authorized Denomination.
  - (3) The Paying Agent shall promptly notify the Issuer of the Warrants selected for redemption and, in the case of any Warrant selected for partial redemption, the principal amount thereof to be redeemed.
  - (4) For all purposes of this Authorizing Ordinance, unless the context otherwise requires, all provisions relating to the redemption of Warrants shall relate, in the case of any Warrant redeemed or to be redeemed only in part, to the portion of the principal of such Warrant which has been or is to be redeemed.
  - (d) **Notice of Redemption.** Notice of redemption shall be given as follows:
  - (1) Notice of redemption shall be given to the affected Warrantholder not less than 20 days prior to the redemption date. If the Book Entry System is in effect, notice of redemption shall be given to DTC and shall be forwarded by DTC to Warrantholders through methods established by the rules and regulations of the Book Entry System. If the Book Entry System is not in effect, notice of redemption shall be given to Warrantholders by certified mail.

- (2) All notices of redemption shall state:
  - (A) the redemption date,
  - (B) the redemption price,
- (C) the principal amount of Warrants to be redeemed, and, if less than all Outstanding Warrants are to be redeemed, the identification (and, in the case of partial redemption, the respective principal amounts) of the Warrants to be redeemed,
- (D) that on the redemption date the redemption price of each of the Warrants to be redeemed will become due and payable and that the interest thereon shall cease to accrue from and after said date, and
- (E) any conditions to such redemption specified in accordance with the provisions of **Section 3.3(d)(5)**.
- (4) Notice of optional redemption of Warrants shall be given by the Paying Agent on behalf of the Issuer unless the Issuer elects to give such notice itself. If the Issuer gives notice of optional redemption, it shall deliver a copy of such notice to the Paying Agent on the following Business Day. Notice of redemption of Warrants in accordance with the scheduled mandatory redemption provisions of the Warrants shall be given by the Paying Agent on behalf of the Issuer without any notice to, or consent of, the Issuer.
- (5) A notice of optional redemption may state that the redemption of Warrants is contingent upon specified conditions, such as receipt of a specified source of funds, or the occurrence of specified events. If the conditions for such redemption are not met, the Issuer shall not be required to redeem the Warrants (or portions thereof) identified in such notice, and any Warrants surrendered on the specified redemption date shall be returned to the Warrantholders of such Warrants.
- (e) **Deposit of Redemption Price.** On the applicable redemption date, an amount of money sufficient to pay the redemption price of all the Warrants which are to be redeemed on that date shall be deposited with the Paying Agent, unless the notice of redemption specified contingencies that were not met on the redemption date. Such money shall be held by the Paying Agent for the benefit of the persons entitled to such redemption price.
- (f) Warrants Payable on Redemption Date. If notice of redemption is given and any conditions to such redemption specified pursuant to Section 3.3(d)(5) are met, the Warrants to be redeemed shall become due and payable on the redemption date at the applicable redemption price and from and after such date (unless the Issuer shall default in the payment of the redemption price) such Warrants shall cease to bear interest.
- (g) **Partial Redemption.** If the Book Entry System is in effect, partial redemption of any Warrant shall be effected in accordance with the Book Entry System. If the Book Entry System has been terminated, any Warrant which is to be redeemed only in part shall be surrendered at the Office of the Paying Agent with all necessary endorsements for transfer, and the Issuer shall execute and the Paying Agent shall authenticate and deliver to the Warrantholder of such Warrant, without service charge, a new Warrant or Warrants of the same Tenor and of any Authorized Denomination or Denominations as

48

requested by such Warrantholder in aggregate principal amount equal to and in exchange for the unredeemed portion of the principal of the Warrant surrendered.

# **SECTION 3.4** The Book Entry System

- (a) The ownership, transfer, exchange and payment of Warrants shall be governed by the Book Entry System administered by DTC until the Book Entry System is terminated pursuant to *Section 3.4(c)*.
- (b) Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Authorizing Ordinance, while Warrants are in the Book Entry System the following provisions shall apply:
  - (1) In order to facilitate the Book Entry System, a physical certificate or physical certificates for the Warrants shall be executed and authenticated, registered in the name of DTC or its nominee, and delivered to DTC for safekeeping (including safekeeping by the Paying Agent pursuant to the "FAST" system or other procedures of the Book Entry System).
  - (2) The term "Warrant" means each separate security credited to a beneficial owner (or entitlement holder) pursuant to the Book Entry System, and the term "Warrantholder" means the person identified pursuant to the Book Entry System as the beneficial owner of the related security.
  - (3) The terms and limitations of this Authorizing Ordinance with respect to each separate Warrant shall be applicable to each separate security credited to a beneficial owner under the Book Entry System.
  - (4) All payments of Debt Service on the Warrants shall be made by the Paying Agent through the Book Entry System, and payments by such method shall be valid and effective fully to satisfy and discharge the Issuer's obligations with respect to such payments.
- (c) The Paying Agent shall discontinue the Book Entry System at the request of the Issuer. The Paying Agent may terminate the Book Entry System without direction from, or consent of, the Issuer if the Paying Agent determines in good faith that termination is in the best interest of the Warrantholders. Notice of termination of the Book Entry System shall be given to Warrantholders not less than 20 days before such termination is effective.
- (d) If the Book Entry System is discontinued, (i) a physical certificate or physical certificates shall be executed, authenticated and delivered to each beneficial owner, or entitlement holder, under the Book Entry System in accordance with such person's ownership of Warrants, (ii) such certificates shall be registered in the Warrant Register maintained by the Paying Agent, and (iii) the remaining provisions of this Article shall govern the registration, transfer, exchange and payment of Warrants.

# SECTION 3.5 Alternate Provisions Regarding Payment, Registration, Transfer and Exchange of Warrants

- (a) If the Book Entry System is discontinued, the provisions of this Section shall control the registration, transfer, exchange and payment of Warrants.
  - (b) Payment of Debt Service on the Warrants shall be made as follows:
  - (1) Payment of interest on the Warrants which is due on any Interest Payment Date shall be made by check or draft mailed by the Paying Agent to the persons entitled thereto at their

addresses appearing in the Warrant Register. Such payments of interest shall be deemed timely made if so mailed on the Interest Payment Date (or, if such Interest Payment Date is not a Business Day, on the Business Day next following such Interest Payment Date).

- (2) Payment of the principal of (and premium, if any, on) the Warrants and payment of accrued interest on the Warrants due upon redemption on any date other than an Interest Payment Date shall be made only upon surrender thereof at the Office of the Paying Agent.
- (3) Upon the written request of any Warrantholder, the Paying Agent shall make payments of Debt Service by wire transfer, provided that (i) such request contains adequate instructions for the method of payment, and (ii) payment of the principal of (and redemption premium, if any, on) such Warrants and payment of the accrued interest on such Warrants due upon redemption on any date other than an Interest Payment Date shall be made only upon surrender of such Warrants to the Paying Agent.
- (c) The Issuer shall cause to be kept at the Office of the Paying Agent a register (herein sometimes referred to as the "Warrant Register") in which, subject to such reasonable regulations as it may prescribe, the Issuer shall provide for the registration of Warrants and registration of transfers of Warrants entitled to be registered or transferred as herein provided. The Paying Agent is hereby appointed as agent of the Issuer for the purpose of registering Warrants and transfers of Warrants as herein provided.
- (d) Upon surrender for transfer of any Warrant at the Office of the Paying Agent, the Issuer shall execute, and the Paying Agent shall authenticate and deliver, in the name of the designated transferee or transferees, one or more new Warrants of the same Tenor, of any Authorized Denominations and of a like aggregate principal amount.
- (e) At the option of the Warrantholder, Warrants may be exchanged for other Warrants of the same Tenor, of any Authorized Denominations and of a like aggregate principal amount, upon surrender of the Warrants to be exchanged at the Office of the Paying Agent. Whenever any Warrants are so surrendered for exchange, the Issuer shall execute, and the Paying Agent shall authenticate and deliver, the Warrants which the Warrantholder making the exchange is entitled to receive.
- (f) All Warrants surrendered upon any exchange or transfer provided for in this Authorizing Ordinance shall be promptly cancelled by the Paying Agent.
- (g) All Warrants issued upon any transfer or exchange of Warrants shall be the valid obligations of the Issuer and entitled to the same security and benefits under this Authorizing Ordinance as the Warrants surrendered upon such transfer or exchange.
- (h) Every Warrant presented or surrendered for transfer or exchange shall contain, or be accompanied by, all necessary endorsements for transfer.
- (i) No service charge shall be made for any transfer or exchange of Warrants, but the Issuer may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in connection with any transfer or exchange of Warrants.
- (j) The Issuer shall not be required (i) to transfer or exchange any Warrant during a period beginning at the opening of business 15 days before the day of the mailing of a notice of redemption of Warrants and ending at the close of business on the day of such mailing, or (ii) to transfer or exchange any Warrant so selected for redemption in whole or in part.

- (k) Interest on any Warrant which is payable, and is punctually paid or duly provided for, on any Interest Payment Date shall be paid to the person in whose name that Warrant is registered at the close of business on the Regular Record Date for such Interest Payment Date.
- Any interest on any Warrant which is payable, but is not punctually paid or duly provided for, on any Interest Payment Date (herein called "Defaulted Interest") shall forthwith cease to be payable to the Warrantholder on the relevant Regular Record Date solely by virtue of such Warrantholder having been such Warrantholder; and such Defaulted Interest shall be paid by the Issuer to the persons in whose names such Warrants are registered at the close of business on a special record date (herein called a "Special Record Date") for the payment of such Defaulted Interest, which shall be fixed in the following manner. The Issuer shall notify the Paying Agent of the amount of Defaulted Interest proposed to be paid on each Warrant and the date of the proposed payment (which date shall be such as will enable the Paying Agent to comply with the next sentence hereof), and at the same time the Issuer shall deposit with the Paying Agent an amount of money equal to the aggregate amount proposed to be paid in respect of such Defaulted Interest or shall make arrangements satisfactory to the Paying Agent for such deposit prior to the date of the proposed payment, such money when deposited to be held for the benefit of the persons entitled to such Defaulted Interest as in this subsection provided. Thereupon, the Paying Agent shall fix a Special Record Date for the payment of such Defaulted Interest which shall be not more than 15 nor less than 10 days prior to the date of the proposed payment and not less than 10 days after the receipt by the Paying Agent of the notice of the proposed payment. The Paying Agent shall promptly notify the Issuer of such Special Record Date and, in the name and at the expense of the Issuer, shall cause notice of the proposed payment of such Defaulted Interest and the Special Record Date therefor to be mailed by certified mail to each Warrantholder at his address as it appears in the Warrant Register not less than 10 days prior to such Special Record Date. Notice of the proposed payment of such Defaulted Interest and the Special Record Date therefor having been mailed as aforesaid, such Defaulted Interest shall be paid to the persons in whose names the Warrants are registered on such Special Record Date.
- (m) Subject to the foregoing provisions of this Section, each Warrant delivered under this Authorizing Ordinance upon transfer of or in exchange for or in lieu of any other Warrant shall carry all the rights to interest accrued and unpaid, and to accrue, which were carried by such other Warrant and each such Warrant shall bear interest from such date that neither gain nor loss in interest shall result from such transfer, exchange or substitution.
- (n) All Warrants surrendered for payment, redemption, transfer or exchange, shall be promptly cancelled by the Paying Agent. The Paying Agent may destroy cancelled certificates. No Warrant shall be authenticated in lieu of or in exchange for any Warrant cancelled as provided in this Section, except as expressly provided by this Authorizing Ordinance.

#### SECTION 3.6 Form of Warrant

The Warrants and the authentication certificate shall be substantially in the following form, with such appropriate insertions, omissions, substitutions and other variations as are required or permitted by this Authorizing Ordinance:

# [Form of Warrant]

# CITY OF BOAZ, ALABAMA

# General Obligation Warrant (Federally Taxable), Series 2023-B

No	<u>\$</u>
Maturity Date:	Interest Rate:
CUSIP No.:	<u> </u>
•	na, a municipal corporation of the State of Alabama (the "Issuer"), for ges that it is indebted in the principal sum of
	Dollars
and hereby directs its Treasurer of such principal sum to	the Issuer to pay (but solely out of the Warrant Fund referred to below)

#### CEDE & Co., Inc.,

or registered assigns, on the Maturity Date specified above and to pay (but solely out of the Warrant Fund) interest on such principal sum from the date hereof, or the most recent date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for, until such principal sum shall become due and payable, at the per annum rate of interest specified above. Interest shall be payable on February 1 and August 1 in each year, beginning August 1, 20\_\_ (each such date being herein called an "Interest Payment Date"), and shall be computed on the basis of a 360 day year with 12 months of 30 days each. Interest shall be payable on overdue principal (and premium, if any) on this warrant and (to the extent legally enforceable) on any overdue installment of interest on this warrant at the Post-Default Rate specified in the Warrant Ordinance referred to below.

#### **Authorizing Document**

This warrant is one of a duly authorized issue of warrants of the Issuer, aggregating [\$1,500,000] in principal amount, entitled "General Obligation Warrants, Series 2023-B" (the "Warrants") and issued under and pursuant to an ordinance duly adopted by the governing body of the Issuer (the "Warrant Ordinance") and the constitution and laws of the State of Alabama, including particularly Section 94.01 of the Recompiled Constitution of Alabama of 1901, as amended. Capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meaning assigned in the Warrant Ordinance.

#### Transfer, Registration, Exchange and Payment Provisions

The ownership, transfer, exchange and payment of Warrants shall be governed by the Book Entry System administered by DTC until the Book Entry System is terminated pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Warrant Ordinance. If the Book Entry System is terminated, the Warrant Ordinance provides alternate provisions for the ownership, transfer, registration, exchange and payment of Warrants.

#### **Authorized Denominations**

The Warrants are issuable in denominations of \$5,000 and any multiple thereof.

# **Paying Agent**

The Warrant Ordinance provides that [Paying Agent], a national banking association, will serve as "Paying Agent" with respect to the Warrants unless and until a successor is appointed pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Warrant Ordinance. For purposes of this warrant and the Warrant Ordinance, the Office of the Paying Agent means the office where the Paying Agent performs its duties under the Warrant Ordinance.

#### **Source of Payment**

The Issuer has issued the Warrants as general obligations of the Issuer and Issuer has pledged its full faith and credit to the repayment thereof.

#### **Redemption Prior to Maturity**

In the manner and with the effect provided in the Warrant Ordinance, the Warrants are subject to redemption prior to maturity as follows:

- (1) **Optional Redemption.** Those of the Warrants having stated maturities in 20\_ and thereafter shall be subject to redemption at the option of the Issuer, as a whole or in part (and if in part, in authorized denominations and such maturities as the Issuer in its discretion shall select and by random selection within a maturity), on February 1, 20\_\_, and on any Business Day thereafter, at and for a redemption price equal to the principal amount of the Warrants to be redeemed, plus accrued interest thereon to the date fixed for redemption.
- (2) **Scheduled Mandatory Redemption.** The Warrants maturing in 20\_ and 20\_ (collectively, the "Term Warrants") are referred to in this Authorizing Ordinance as "Term Warrants". Term Warrants shall be redeemed, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount to be redeemed plus accrued interest thereon to the redemption date, on dates and in principal amounts (after credit as provided below) as follows:

**Term Warrants Maturing in 20\_\_\_** 

Redemption Principal
Date Amount to be
(February 1) Redeemed

**Term Warrants Maturing in 20** 

Redemption Principal
Date Amount to be
(February 1) Redeemed

If less than all Warrants outstanding are being redeemed, the Warrant Ordinance provides procedures for selection of Warrants to be redeemed.

Notice of redemption of any other Warrant shall be given not less than 20 days prior to the redemption date. If the Book Entry System is in effect, notice of redemption shall be given to DTC and shall be forwarded by DTC to Warrantholders through methods established by the rules and regulations of the Book Entry System. If the Book Entry System is not in effect, notice of redemption shall be given to Warrantholders by certified mail.

A notice of optional redemption may state that the redemption of Warrants is contingent upon specified conditions, such as receipt of a specified source of funds, or the occurrence of specified events. If the conditions for such redemption are not met, the Issuer shall not be required to redeem the Warrants (or portions thereof) identified in such notice, and any Warrants surrendered on the specified redemption date shall be returned to the Warrantholders of such Warrants.

On the applicable redemption date, an amount of money sufficient to pay the redemption price of all the Warrants which are to be redeemed on that date shall be deposited with the Paying Agent, unless the notice of redemption specified contingencies that were not met on the redemption date. Such money shall be held for the benefit of the persons entitled to such redemption price.

If notice of redemption is given and any conditions to such redemption are met, the Warrants to be redeemed shall become due and payable on the redemption date at the applicable redemption price, and from and after such date (unless the Issuer shall default in the payment of the redemption price) such Warrants shall cease to bear interest.

Any Warrant which is to be redeemed only in part shall be surrendered at the Office of the Paying Agent with all necessary endorsements for transfer, and the Issuer shall execute and the Paying Agent shall authenticate and deliver to the Warrantholder of such Warrant, without service charge, a new Warrant or Warrants of the same Tenor and of any Authorized Denomination or Denominations as requested by such Warrantholder in aggregate principal amount equal to and in exchange for the unredeemed portion of the principal of the Warrant surrendered.

# Validity of Warrants

It is hereby certified, recited and declared that the indebtedness evidenced and ordered paid by this warrant is lawfully due without condition, abatement or offset of any description; that this warrant has been registered as a claim against the Warrant Fund in the manner provided by law; that all acts, conditions and things required by the constitution and laws of the State of Alabama to happen, exist and be performed precedent to and in the issuance of this warrant have happened, do exist and have been performed; and that

the indebtedness evidenced and ordered paid by this warrant, together with all other indebtedness of the Issuer, is within every debt and other limit prescribed in the constitution and laws of the State of Alabama.

# **Authentication Required**

Unless the certificate of authentication hereon has been executed by the Paying Agent by manual signature, this warrant shall not be entitled to any benefit under the Warrant Ordinance or be valid or obligatory for any purpose.

IN WITNESS WHEREO corporate seal.	<b>F</b> , the Issuer has caused this warrant to be duly executed under its
Dated:	
	CITY OF BOAZ, ALABAMA
	By: Its Mayor
[SEAL]	Its Mayor
Attest:	
Its City Clerk	
[Form of R	Registration As Claim Against Warrant Fund]
I hereby certify that this wareferred to in this warrant.	arrant has been registered by me as a claim against the Warrant Fund
	City Clerk and Treasurer of the Issuer
	Certificate of Authentication
This warrant is one of the W	Varrants issued pursuant to the within mentioned Warrant Ordinance.
Date of Authentication:	
	REGIONS BANK as Paying Agent
	By:
	Its Authorized Officer

# [Form for Assignment]

For value received,	hereby sell	l(s),
assign(s) and transfer(s) unto	this warrant and her	-
irrevocably constitute(s) and appoint(s)	attorney at named Issuer at the office of the within named Pay	to
Agent, with full power of substitution in the pren		'mg
Dated:		
	<b>NOTE</b> : The name signed to this assignment in correspond with the name of the payee written on the fof the within warrant in all respects, without alterate enlargement or change whatsoever.	face
Signature Guaranteed:		
(Bank or Trust Company)	<del>-</del>	
Ву		
By(Authorized Officer)		
*Signature(s) must be guaranteed by an eligible g		
institution which is a member of the recognized s guarantee program, i.e., Securities Transfer		
Medallion Program (STAMP), Stock Ex		
Medallion Program (SEMP), or New York	k Stock	
Exchange Medallion Signature Program (MSP).		
Certifica	ate of Validation	
Validated and confirmed by judgment of entered on the day of, 2023.	f the Circuit Court of Marshall County, State of Alabar	na,
	Marshall County Circuit Court Clerk	

# SECTION 3.7 Mutilated, Destroyed, Lost and Stolen Warrants

(a) If (i) any mutilated Warrant is surrendered to the Paying Agent, or the Issuer and the Paying Agent receive evidence to their satisfaction of the destruction, loss or theft of any Warrant, and (ii) there is delivered to the Issuer and the Paying Agent such security or indemnity as may be required by them to save each of them harmless, then, in the absence of notice to the Issuer or the Paying Agent that such Warrant has been acquired by a bona fide purchaser, the Issuer shall execute and upon its request the Paying Agent shall authenticate and deliver, in exchange for or in lieu of any such mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Warrant, a new Warrant of like tenor and principal amount, bearing a number not contemporaneously outstanding.

- (b) Upon the issuance of any new Warrant under this Section, the Issuer may require the payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in relation thereto and any other expenses connected therewith.
- (c) Every new Warrant issued pursuant to this Section in lieu of any destroyed, lost or stolen Warrant shall constitute an original additional contractual obligation of the Issuer, whether or not the destroyed, lost or stolen Warrant shall be at any time enforceable by anyone, and shall be entitled to all the security and benefits of this Authorizing Ordinance equally and ratably with all other Outstanding Warrants.
- (d) The provisions of this Section are exclusive and shall preclude (to the extent lawful) all other rights and remedies with respect to the replacement or payment of mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Warrants.

#### **SECTION 3.8** Persons Deemed Owners

The Warrantholder of a Warrant shall be treated as the owner of such Warrant for purposes of this Authorizing Ordinance.

# **SECTION 3.9** Paying Agent

- (a) Regions Bank, an Alabama banking corporation, is hereby appointed "Paying Agent" for the purpose of paying Debt Service on the Warrants on behalf of the Issuer.
- (b) The Debt Service on the Warrants shall, except as otherwise provided herein, be payable at the Office of the Paying Agent.
- (c) If the bank designated as Paying Agent pursuant to subsection (a) of this Section shall resign or shall become incapable of acting or shall be adjudged a bankrupt or insolvent or a receiver of it or of its property shall be appointed or any public officer shall take charge or control of it or of its property or affairs for the purpose of rehabilitation, conservation or liquidation, then, in any such case, the Issuer shall appoint a successor Paying Agent. Any successor Paying Agent must have a long-term rating by at least one Rating Agency that is investment grade or higher, must be subject to supervision or examination by federal or State of Alabama authority, and must have a corporate trust office within the State of Alabama. The Issuer shall give notice of the appointment of any such successor Paying Agent by certified mail to the Warrantholders of Warrants.

# **SECTION 3.10** Payments Due on a Day Other than a Business Day

If any payment on the Warrants is due on a day which is not a Business Day, such payment shall be made on the first succeeding day which is a Business Day with the same effect as if made on the day such payment was due.

#### **ARTICLE 4**

# **Source of Payment**

# **SECTION 4.1** General Obligations

The indebtedness evidenced and ordered paid by the Warrants shall be general obligations of the Issuer payable solely from proceeds in the Warrant Fund. The Issuer hereby pledges its full faith and credit

to timely deposit enough into the Warrant Fund such that therein exists a sufficient amount to timely pay the Debt Service on the Warrants when due.

# **SECTION 4.2** Provision for Payment of Warrants

- (a) If Debt Service on the Warrants is paid in accordance with the terms of the Warrants and this Authorizing Ordinance, then all covenants, agreements and other obligations of the Issuer to the Warrantholders shall thereupon cease, terminate and become void and be discharged and satisfied. In such event the Paying Agent shall pay to the Issuer any surplus remaining in the Warrant Fund.
- (b) Warrants shall, prior to the maturity or redemption date thereof, be deemed to have been paid within the meaning and with the effect expressed in subsection (a) of this Section if:
  - (1) in case such Warrants are to be redeemed prior to their maturity, either (i) the Paying Agent shall receive evidence that notice of such redemption has been given in accordance with the terms of this Authorizing Ordinance or (ii) the Issuer shall confer on the Paying Agent irrevocable authority for the giving of such notice on behalf of the Issuer,
  - (2) there shall have been deposited with the Paying Agent cash and/or Federal Securities which (assuming due and punctual payment of the principal of and interest on such Federal Securities) will provide money sufficient to pay when due the Debt Service due and to become due on such Warrants on and prior to the redemption date or maturity date thereof, as the case may be, and
  - (3) such Federal Securities are not subject to redemption prior to their respective maturities at the option of the issuer of such Securities.

All cash and/or Federal Securities so deposited with the Paying Agent shall be held in trust and applied by the Paying Agent solely to the payment of Debt Service on such Warrants as the same shall become due and payable. At such time as any Warrant shall be deemed paid as aforesaid, it shall no longer be secured by or entitled to the benefits of this Authorizing Ordinance, except for the purpose of any payment from such cash and/or Federal Securities deposited with the Paying Agent and the purpose of transfer and exchange as herein provided.

#### **ARTICLE 5**

#### The Warrant Fund

#### **SECTION 5.1** The Warrant Fund

- (a) There is hereby established a special fund entitled "General Obligation Warrants, Series 2023-B Warrant Fund" (herein called the "Warrant Fund"). Money in the Warrant Fund shall be used solely for the payment of Debt Service on the Warrants as the same shall become due and payable. The Warrant Fund shall be held by the Paying Agent.
- (b) On or before the 25<sup>th</sup> day of each month, the Issuer shall deposit in the Warrant Fund an amount sufficient on a monthly pro rata basis to pay (i) interest due on the next Interest Payment Date and (ii) principal due on the next Maturity Date or scheduled mandatory redemption date, as the case may be;

59

provided, however, that the first deposit with respect to principal is not required until 12 months prior to the first Maturity Date or scheduled mandatory redemption date.

#### **SECTION 5.2** Transfer of Funds

The Treasurer and City Clerk shall deposit in the Warrant Fund the required amounts and at the times required by *Section 5.1*.

# **SECTION 5.3** Security for Warrant Fund

Any money on deposit in the Warrant Fund or held by the Paying Agent pursuant to this Authorizing Ordinance shall, unless invested as provided herein or secured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (or any successor agency of the United States of America), be secured for the benefit of the Issuer and the Warrantholders of the Warrants either

- (1) by holding on deposit as collateral security Federal Securities, or other marketable securities eligible as security for the deposit of public funds under regulations of the Comptroller of the Currency, having a market value (exclusive of accrued interest) not less than the amount of money being secured, or
- (2) if the furnishing of security in the manner provided in the foregoing paragraph (1) is not permitted by the then applicable laws and regulations, then in such manner as may be required or permitted by the applicable State of Alabama and federal laws and regulations respecting the security for, or granting a preference in the case of, the deposit of public funds.

# **SECTION 5.4** Investment of Warrant Fund

- (a) The Issuer may cause any money on deposit in the Warrant Fund not then needed for the payment of Debt Service on the Warrants to be invested or reinvested by the Paying Agent in Qualified Investments. All such investments must mature or be subject to redemption at the option of the holder on or prior to the respective date or dates when cash funds will be required for purposes of the Warrant Fund. Any investment made with money on deposit in the Warrant Fund shall be held by or under control of the Paying Agent and shall be deemed at all times a part of the Warrant Fund.
- (b) All interest accruing on such investments and any profit realized therefrom shall be deposited in the Warrant Fund and shall be credited to the deposits required by **Section 5.1**; any losses resulting from liquidation of investments shall be charged to the Warrant Fund and shall be added to the next ensuing deposit specified in **Section 5.1**. The Paying Agent shall sell and reduce to cash a sufficient portion of such investments whenever the cash balance in the Warrant Fund is insufficient to pay Debt Service on the Warrants when due.
- (c) Any investment of money in the Warrant Fund may be made by the Paying Agent through its own bond department, investment department or other commercial banking department providing investment services. Any certificate of deposit issued by, or other interest bearing deposit with, the Paying Agent shall be deemed an investment rather than a deposit requiring security in the manner specified in **Section 5.3**.

60

#### **ARTICLE 6**

# Sale and Delivery of Warrants

#### **SECTION 6.1** Sale of Warrants

Purchaser") for a purchase price of \$(representing the [\$1,500,000].00 aggregate princip amount of the Warrants, less an Underwriter's discount of \$ and less net original issues.	(a)		The	Warrai	nts a	are he	ereby	sold to	o Ray	nond	l James	&	Ass	ocia	tes,	Inc.	(the	"Or	iginal
amount of the Warrants less an Underwriter's discount of \ and less net original issues	Purchaser"	) for	a pur	chase p	orice	of \$_			(rep	resen	ting the	[\$1	,500	0,000	00.[0	aggr	egate	prir	ncipal
amount of the warrants, less an orderwriters discount of \$ and less liet original issued	amount of	the	War	rants, i	less	an U	Jnderv	writer's	disco	unt (	of \$			and	less	net	orig	inal	issue
premioum/discount of \$).	premioum/	disco	unt o	f \$			).												

(b) The Original Purchaser shall be under no duty to inquire as to the application of the proceeds of the Warrants. Nevertheless, such proceeds shall be held and applied solely for the purposes specified in this Authorizing Ordinance.

# **SECTION 6.2** Approval of Documents and Closing Papers

- (a) The Issuer does hereby approve and authorize the form of Preliminary Official Statement with respect to the Warrants that has been presented to the Issuer's governing body. The Mayor is hereby authorized to oversee the completion of the Preliminary Official Statement, and the distribution of the Preliminary Official Statement to prospective purchasers. The Mayor is hereby authorized and directed to oversee the preparation of a final Official Statement in the name and on behalf of the Issuer with such changes or additions thereto or deletions therefrom as the Mayor shall approve, which approval shall be conclusively evidenced by his delivery of such document.
- (b) The officers of the Issuer and any person or persons designated and authorized by any officer of the Issuer to act in the name and on behalf of the Issuer, or any one or more of them, are authorized to do and perform or cause to be done and performed in the name and on behalf of the Issuer such other acts, to pay or cause to be paid on behalf of the Issuer such related costs and expenses, and to execute and deliver or cause to be executed and delivered in the name and on behalf of the Issuer such other notices, requests, demands, directions, consents, approvals, orders, applications, certificates, agreements, further assurances, or other instruments or communications, under the seal of the Issuer, or otherwise, as they or any of them may deem necessary, advisable, or appropriate in order to carry into effect the intent of the provisions of this Authorizing Ordinance and to demonstrate the validity of the Warrants, the absence of any pending or threatened litigation with respect to the Warrants and the transactions contemplated by this Authorizing Ordinance, and the exemption of interest on the Warrants from Federal and State of Alabama income taxation.

#### **SECTION 6.3** Application of Proceeds

The proceeds from the sale of the Warrants shall be delivered to the City Clerk, shall be held by the City Clerk in a separate fund or account, and shall be used by the Issuer to pay (i) the costs of acquiring and constructing the Capital Improvements and (ii) expenses incurred in connection with the issuance of the Warrants.

#### **SECTION 6.4** Appointment of Bond Counsel

The Issuer hereby appoints Maynard Cooper & Gale, P.C., Birmingham, Alabama, as its bond counsel in connection with the issuance of the Warrants.

#### **ARTICLE 7**

#### Miscellaneous

# **SECTION 7.1** Amendment of Description of Capital Improvements

The Issuer may amend or change the description of the Capital Improvements contained in this Authorizing Ordinance, provided that:

- (1) the governing body of the Issuer adopts an ordinance setting forth such amendment or change,
- (2) the Capital Improvements, as so amended or changed, are eligible for financing with proceeds of warrants issued pursuant to the Enabling Law and said Capital Improvements and the projected use thereof will not cause the interest on the Warrants to no longer be excludable from gross income for federal income tax purposes,
- (3) such amendment or change will not cause the amount of the Warrants chargeable against the Issuer's constitutional limitation on indebtedness to increase, and
- (4) the Issuer obtains a Favorable Tax Opinion with respect to such amendment or change.

#### **SECTION 7.2** Tax Status of Warrants

The Issuer will comply with the covenants and agreements on its part contained in the Tax Certificate and Agreement.

# **SECTION 7.3** Continuing Disclosure Agreement

The Issuer will comply with the covenants and agreements of the Continuing Disclosure Agreement. If the Issuer fails to comply with any provision of the Continuing Disclosure Agreement, any Warrantholder may seek mandamus or specific performance by court order to cause the Issuer to comply with its obligations under the Continuing Disclosure Agreement. A default under the Continuing Disclosure Agreement shall not be deemed a default or an event of default under this Authorizing Ordinance or any other financing document related to the issuance of the Warrants. The sole remedy under the Continuing Disclosure Agreement shall be an action to compel performance.

#### **SECTION 7.4** Agreement to Pay Attorneys' Fees

If the Issuer should default under any of the provisions of this Authorizing Ordinance and the Warrantholder of any Warrant should employ attorneys or incur other expenses for the collection of any payments due hereunder or the enforcement of performance or observance of any agreement or covenant on the part of the Issuer herein contained, the Issuer will (to the extent legally enforceable) on demand therefor pay to such Warrantholder the reasonable fees of such attorneys and such other expenses so incurred.

#### **SECTION 7.5** Provisions of Ordinance a Contract

The terms, provisions and conditions set forth in this Authorizing Ordinance constitute a contract between the Issuer and the Warrantholders of the Warrants and shall remain in effect until the Debt Service

62

on the Warrants shall have been paid in full or provision for such payment has been made in accordance with *Article 5*.

# **SECTION 7.6** Separability Clause

If any provision in this Authorizing Ordinance or in the Warrants shall be invalid, illegal or unenforceable, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby.

#### **SECTION 7.7** Notices to Warrantholders

- (a) Notices and other communications to DTC or Warrantholders pursuant to this Authorizing Ordinance must be in writing except as otherwise expressly provided in this Authorizing Ordinance. Any specific reference in this Authorizing Ordinance to "written notice" shall not be construed to mean that any other notice may be oral, unless such oral notice is specifically permitted by this Authorizing Ordinance under the circumstances.
- (b) If the Book Entry System is in effect, notices and other communications to Warrantholders will be delivered to Warrantholders through the Book Entry System and shall be deemed delivered to Warrantholders upon receipt by DTC. If the Book Entry System is terminated, notices and other communications to Warrantholders may be delivered to such Warrantholders at their address as it appears in the Warrant Register.
- (c) Any notice to DTC or a Warrantholder shall be deemed given when received by DTC or the Warrantholder, as the case may be, or when sent to DTC or the Warrantholder, as the case may be, by certified mail.
- (d) Any defect in a notice to any particular Warrantholder shall not affect the sufficiency of notice with respect to other Warrantholders.
- (e) Notice to any Warrantholder required by this Authorizing Ordinance may be waived in writing by such Warrantholder, either before or after the event, and such waiver shall be the equivalent of such notice.

# **SECTION 7.8** Repeal of Conflicting Provisions

All ordinances, resolutions and orders or parts thereof in conflict with this Authorizing Ordinance are to the extent of such conflict, hereby repealed.

# **SECTION 7.9** Effect of Headings and Table of Contents

The Article and Section headings herein and in the Table of Contents are for convenience only and shall not affect the construction hereof.

Item 1.

Adopted this day of March, 2023.		
[S E A L]	Mayor	
Attest:		
City Clerk		

06730954.1 24 63

# NOTICE UNDER ARTICLE IV, SECTION 94.01 OF THE CONSTITUTION OF ALABAMA FOR EXPENDITURE OF PUBLIC FUNDS AND PUBLIC PROPERTY BY THE CITY OF BOAZ, ALABAMA

The City of Boaz, Alabama (the "City"), located in Marshall County, Alabama (the "County") is considering the financing of: (a) the acquisition, construction, and equipping of one or more of the following capital improvement projects being site grading, paving, utility relocation, new asphalt, parking lot lighting, sidewalks, decorative lighting, new roundabout and public road improvements to and from said roundabout, new pavilions, retention pond, fencing, curb and gutter (generally referred to as the "Boaz Commons Project"), new baseball/softball field improvements constituting redesign and repair and construction of pickleball courts (generally referred to as the "Recreational Improvements"), public road improvements, and/or other capital improvements (collectively the "Series 2023-A Improvements"); (b) parking improvements and/or building improvements to property owned by the City and known as the former outlet property retail facilities used by private users (collectively, the "Series 2023-B Improvements"); and (c) the costs of issuance. All of the Series 2023-A Improvements will be owned and operated by the City and located within the City. All of the Series 2023-B Improvements will be owned by the City and located within the City. The foregoing properties and the improvements to be located thereon for the purposes stated (as described above and located at the street addresses provided above) are hereafter collectively referred to as the "Project."

The City proposes to issue two series of general obligation warrants, namely its General Obligation Warrants, Series 2023-A, in the maximum principal amount of \$11,500,000 (the "Series 2023-A Warrants") to finance the Series 2023-A Improvements and pay costs of issuance and its General Obligation Warrants (Federally Taxable), Series 2023-B, in the maximum principal amount of \$1,500,000 (the "Series 2023-B Warrants") to finance the Series 2023-B Improvements and pay costs of issuance (with the understanding that the final principal amounts of the Series 2023-A Warrants and Series 2023-B Warrants will be less than said maximum principal amounts authorized).

The proposed expenditure of public funds and proposed contemplated transfer of City funds for the properties constituting the Project will provide public benefits to the City by virtue of being able to enhance the economic growth of the City, specifically including the prospect of eventually improving and creating additional recreational parks and offerings within the municipal limits of the City which not only enhances the quality of life for existing residents of the City but also attracts visitors and future residents to the City which generates sales taxes and other forms of tax revenue for the City.

While it is expected that the City will own and operate the Series 2023-A Improvements and no private parties will have long-term lease interests or management rights over the Series 2023-A Improvements, the proposed expenditure of funds and the issuance of the Series 2023-A Warrants may be deemed to benefit any future users of the Project (including without limitation any persons, for-profit entities, or governmental or municipal users which utilize the Series 2023-A Improvements on a temporary basis and/or private vendors which have improvements on a de minimis area of said property like vending machines).

With respect to the Series 2023-B Improvements, the City will own the Series 2023-B Improvements but may benefit (by virtue of providing parking and building improvements) for tenants in buildings owned by the City. The specific private users who may benefit from the Series 2023-B Improvements include Trinkets n' Treasurers owned by Deborah Swan and Darcy L. Swan, Tre Ragazzi's Boaz, LLC (restaurant), Garage Shapeups, LLC, Frank's Thunder Alley, LLC (bowling alley), Mary Riddle doing business as Grumpy's, Willmore Total Fitness, LLC (exercise/fitness business), Boaz Discount

06730995.1

65

Furniture (furniture retailer), and any future persons, parties, for-profit entities, or other governmental or municipal users which may rent said retail facilities formerly known as the Boaz outlet retail facilities.

The Boaz City Council, as the governing body of the City, will consider the authorization of
issuance of the Series 2023-A Warrants to finance the Series 2023-A Improvements and the Series 2023-B
Warrants to finance the Series 2023-B Improvements, for use by the foregoing parties (which may include
temporary use by private persons, for-profit entities, other government or municipal users) and any other
or future users of said Projects, at what may be considered below market rates or even free use, at its regular
public meeting on, 2023, at:_ p.m. at Boaz City Hall located at
, Boaz, Alabama. The public is invited to attend said meeting of the Boaz City Council
to express their views orally or in writing.

06730995.1



# City of Boaz Alabama

COUNCII

DAVID ELLIS

JOSH GREER

JOHNNY WILLIS

JEFF SIMS

MIKE MATTHEWS

David Dyar Mayor

# PUBLIC NOTICE February 6, 2023

The City of Boaz Planning Commission will hold a public hearing on Thursday, March 2, 2023 at 6:00 P.M. in the Mastin Room at the Boaz Public Library. The purpose of the public hearing will be to hear a request from Brett Keller. Mr. Keller is seeking to rezone property located at 465 Gold Kist Street St. From R-1 (Low Density Detached Residential District) to R-3 (High Density Single-Family Residential District). Mr. Keller seeks to build a duplex on the property. The legal description is as follows:

The North half of Lots 22, 23, 24, and 25 in Block of the R. E. Aldridge Addition as prepared by southern Realty Co., of Boaz, Ala., and surveyed by J.M. Morton, C.S. and platted and recorded in Plat Book 1 Page 46 in the Probate Office of Marshall County, Alabama, together with all improvements located thereon. (B-15909;tm)

At said time and place, all persons in favor of or in opposition to said zoning change request can be heard.

Chairman Boaz Planning Commission

# NOTICE UNDER ARTICLE IV, SECTION 94.01 OF THE OFFICIAL RECOMPILATION OF THE CONSTITUTION OF ALABAMA OF 1901, AS AMENDED FOR EXPENDITURE OF PUBLIC FUNDS AND PUBLIC PROPERTY BY THE CITY OF BOAZ, ALABAMA

The City of Boaz, Alabama (the "City"), located in Marshall County, Alabama (the "County") is considering the financing of: (a) the acquisition, construction, and equipping of one or more of the following capital improvement projects being site grading, paving, utility relocation, new asphalt, parking lot lighting, sidewalks, decorative lighting, new roundabout and public road improvements to and from said roundabout, new pavilions, retention pond, fencing, curb and gutter (generally referred to as the "Boaz Commons Project"), new baseball/softball field improvements constituting redesign and repair and construction of pickleball courts (generally referred to as the "Recreational Improvements"), public road improvements, and/or other capital improvements (collectively the "Series 2023-A Improvements"); (b) parking improvements and/or building improvements to property owned by the City and known as the former outlet property retail facilities used by private users (collectively, the "Series 2023-B Improvements"); and (c) the costs of issuance. All of the Series 2023-A Improvements will be owned and operated by the City and located within the City. All of the Series 2023-B Improvements will be owned by the City and located within the City. The foregoing properties and the improvements to be located thereon for the purposes stated (as described above and located at the street addresses provided above) are hereafter collectively referred to as the "Project."

The City proposes to issue two series of general obligation warrants, namely its General Obligation Warrants, Series 2023-A, in the maximum principal amount of \$11,500,000 (the "Series 2023-A Warrants") to finance the Series 2023-A Improvements and pay costs of issuance and its General Obligation Warrants (Federally Taxable), Series 2023-B, in the maximum principal amount of \$1,500,000 (the "Series 2023-B Warrants") to finance the Series 2023-B Improvements and pay costs of issuance (with the understanding that the final principal amounts of the Series 2023-A Warrants and Series 2023-B Warrants will be less than said maximum principal amounts authorized).

The proposed expenditure of public funds and proposed contemplated transfer of City funds for the properties constituting the Project will provide public benefits to the City by virtue of being able to enhance the economic growth of the City, specifically including the prospect of eventually improving and creating additional recreational parks and offerings within the municipal limits of the City which not only enhances the quality of life for existing residents of the City but also attracts visitors and future residents to the City which generates sales taxes and other forms of tax revenue for the City.

While it is expected that the City will own and operate the Series 2023-A Improvements and no private parties will have long-term lease interests or management rights over the Series 2023-A Improvements, the proposed expenditure of funds and the issuance of the Series 2023-A Warrants may be deemed to benefit any future users of the Project (including without limitation any persons, for-profit entities, or governmental or municipal users which utilize the Series 2023-A Improvements on a temporary basis and/or private vendors which have improvements on a de minimis area of said property like vending machines).

With respect to the Series 2023-B Improvements, the City will own the Series 2023-B Improvements but may benefit (by virtue of providing parking and building improvements) for tenants in buildings owned by the City. The specific private users who may benefit from the Series 2023-B Improvements include Trinkets n' Treasurers owned by Deborah Swan and Darcy L. Swan, Tre Ragazzi's Boaz, LLC (restaurant), Garage Shapeups, LLC, Frank's Thunder Alley, LLC (bowling alley), Mary Riddle doing business as Grumpy's, Willmore Total Fitness, LLC (exercise/fitness business), Boaz

06730995.2

Discount Furniture (furniture retailer), and any future persons, parties, for-profit entities, or other governmental or municipal users which may rent said retail facilities formerly known as the Boaz outlet retail facilities.

The Boaz City Council, as the governing body of the City, will consider the authorization of issuance of the Series 2023-A Warrants to finance the Series 2023-A Improvements and the Series 2023-B Warrants to finance the Series 2023-B Improvements, for use by the foregoing parties (which may include temporary use by private persons, for-profit entities, other government or municipal users) and any other or future users of said Projects, at what may be considered below market rates or even free use, at its regular public meeting on Monday, March 13, 2023, at 6:00 p.m. at Boaz Senior Center located at 112 S. Church Street, Boaz, Alabama. The public is invited to attend said meeting of the Boaz City Council to express their views orally or in writing.

06730995.2

\$21,166.25

**Grand Total:** 

Item 1. **User:** Beth St **Date/Time:** 2/10/2023 11:50 AM

\$21,166.25

Page 1 of 1

Pay/Remit #	Pay/Remit Date	Vendor Name	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	GL Account Description	Debit Amount C	Credit Amount
150	02/10/2023	The Kelley Group	1568	CD	150	03-1-10-1013-000	Cash-Street Improvement Account	\$0.00	\$21,166.25
						03-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$11,276.25	\$0.00
						03-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$9,890.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$21,166.25	\$21,166.25

User: Beth St 2/10/2023 8:15 AIV Page 1 of 1 Item 1.

Pay/Remit #	Pay/Remit Date	Vendor Name	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	GL Account Description	Debit Amount (	Credit Amount
1683	02/10/2023	Ambipar Response	2968	CD	1683	12-1-10-1010-000	Cash - Facility Management Fd	\$0.00	\$6,550.00
						12-2-00-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$6,550.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$6,550.00	\$6,550.00
1684	02/10/2023	Boaz Water & Sewer	304	CD	1684	12-1-10-1010-000	Cash - Facility Management Fd	\$0.00	\$399.14
						12-2-00-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$399.14	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$399.14	\$399.14
1685	02/10/2023	Robinson & Waldrop	1609	CD	1685	12-1-10-1010-000	Cash - Facility Management Fd	\$0.00	\$210.00
						12-2-00-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$210.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$210.00	\$210.00
							Grand Total:	\$7,159.14	\$7,159.14

Item 1. User: Chelsea Item
Date/Time: 2/10/2023 9:10 AM

Page 1 of 10

Pay/Remit #	Pay/Remit Date	Vendor Name	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	GL Account Description	<b>Debit Amount</b>	Credit Amount
102798	02/10/2023	Abbie Auto Parts, Inc	24	CD	102798	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$376.66
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$376.66	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$376.66	\$376.66
102799	02/10/2023	Alabama Dept Of Tra	638	CD	102799	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$26.86
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$26.86	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$26.86	\$26.86
102800	02/10/2023	Alabama Firearms Ac	2998	CD	102800	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$800.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$800.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$800.00	\$800.00
102801	02/10/2023	Alabama Interactive,	825	CD	102801	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$15.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$15.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$15.00	\$15.00
102802	02/10/2023	Alabama Power Com	274	CD	102802	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$181.56
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$112.52	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$38.96	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$30.08	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$181.56	\$181.56
102803	02/10/2023	ALFA MUTUAL FIRE	1458	CD	102803	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$15.04
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$15.04	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$15.04	\$15.04
102804	02/10/2023	Amazon Capital Serv	1737	CD	102804	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$117.74
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$55.84	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$54.92	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$6.98	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$117.74	\$117.

Item 1. 

Credit Amoun	Debit Amount	GL Account Description	GL Account	Trans #	Trans Type	Vendor ID	Vendor Name	Pay/Remit Date	Pay/Remit #
\$175.0	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102805	CD	280	Auto Specialties	02/10/2023	102805
\$0.0	\$175.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$175.0	\$175.00	Transaction Total:			-				
\$1,480.0	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102806	CD	112	Baker, Jerry Wayne J	02/10/2023	102806
\$0.0	\$1,480.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$1,480.0	\$1,480.00	Transaction Total:			-				
\$12.5	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102807	CD	296	Boaz Foodland mitch	02/10/2023	102807
\$0.0	\$7.16	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$5.37	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$12.5	\$12.53	Transaction Total:			-				
\$19,751.2	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102808	CD	299	Boaz Gas Board	02/10/2023	102808
\$0.0	\$19,751.24	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$19,751.2	\$19,751.24	Transaction Total:			-				
\$158.0	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102809	CD	767	Boaz Wholesale Tire	02/10/2023	102809
\$0.0	\$158.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$158.0	\$158.00	Transaction Total:			-				
\$165.0	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102810	CD	364	BSN Sports	02/10/2023	102810
\$0.0	\$165.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$165.0	\$165.00	Transaction Total:			-				
\$973.9	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102811	CD	892	Buffalo Rock Co.	02/10/2023	102811
\$0.0	\$355.45	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$315.80	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$302.70	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$973.9	\$973.95	Transaction Total:			-				

Item 1. User: Chelsea 2/10/2023 9:10 AIM Page 3 of 10

Pay/Remit #	Pay/Remit Date	Vendor Name	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	GL Account Description	<b>Debit Amount</b>	Credit Amount
102812	02/10/2023	Campbell Auto Body	3041	CD	102812	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$1,249.03
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$1,249.03	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$1,249.03	\$1,249.03
102813	02/10/2023	Capital One Trade Cr	2417	CD	102813	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$216.88
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$216.88	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$216.88	\$216.88
102814	02/10/2023	Charter Communicati	748	CD	102814	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$521.59
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$521.59	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$521.59	\$521.59
102815	02/10/2023	Chevrolet Of Boaz	16	CD	102815	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$1,195.54
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$528.73	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$271.84	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$189.19	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$115.00	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$90.78	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$1,195.54	\$1,195.54
102816	02/10/2023	Cintas Corporation 7	365	CD	102816	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$191.65
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$191.65	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$191.65	\$191.65
102817	02/10/2023	City Of Boaz Reserve	1179	CD	102817	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$31,934.89
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$31,934.89	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$31,934.89	\$31,934.89
102818	02/10/2023	Daycy Cortes	3038	CD	102818	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$100.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$100.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$100.00	\$100.

Item 1. User: Chelsea 2/10/2023 9:10 AIV
Page 4 of 10

Remit #	Pay/Remit Date	Vendor Name	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	<b>GL Account Description</b>	Debit Amount	Credit Amount
.9	02/10/2023	Dixon Tire Service	506	CD	102819	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$65.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$50.00	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$15.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$65.00	\$65.00
.0	02/10/2023	ESO Solutions, Inc.	2435	CD	102820	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$303.60
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$303.60	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$303.60	\$303.60
1	02/10/2023	Etowah Co Communi	71	CD	102821	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$760.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$760.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$760.00	\$760.00
.2	02/10/2023	FARMERS TELECOM	1324	CD	102822	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$4,525.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$2,795.00	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$1,730.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$4,525.00	\$4,525.00
.3	02/10/2023	Fast Fixin Foods	520	CD	102823	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$375.10
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$303.20	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$71.90	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$375.10	\$375.10
.4	02/10/2023	Fun Express, LLC	2035	CD	102824	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$241.51
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$168.59	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$72.92	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$241.51	\$241.51
.5	02/10/2023	Gadsden Cultural Art	1791	CD	102825	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$290.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$290.00	\$0.00

Item 1. 
 User:
 Chelsea
 Item 1

 Date/Time:
 2/10/2023 9:10 AIVI

 Page 5 of 10

Pay/Remit #	Pay/Remit Date	<b>Vendor Name</b>	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	GL Account Description	Debit Amount C	redit Amount
				-			Transaction Total:	\$290.00	\$290.00
102826	02/10/2023	Gilbert & Baugh Ford	1481	CD	102826	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$61.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$61.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$61.00	\$61.00
102827	02/10/2023	Hannah Hawkins	3037	CD	102827	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$70.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$70.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$70.00	\$70.00
102828	02/10/2023	Maribel Hernandez	2534	CD	102828	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$50.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$50.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$50.00	\$50.00
102829	02/10/2023	Howard Bentley Buic	264	CD	102829	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$3,129.97
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$3,129.97	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$3,129.97	\$3,129.97
102830	02/10/2023	Ingram Library Servi	675	CD	102830	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$112.22
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$92.21	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$20.01	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$112.22	\$112.22
102831	02/10/2023	Inline Electric Supply	1565	CD	102831	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$316.50
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$245.00	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$71.50	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$316.50	\$316.50
102832	02/10/2023	J & L Carpet	1034	CD	102832	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$28.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$28.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$28.00	\$28.00

User: Chelsea 2/10/2023 9:10 AIM
Page 6 of 10 Item 1.

Credit Amount	<b>Debit Amount</b>	GL Account Description	GL Account	Trans #	Trans Type	Vendor ID	Vendor Name	Pay/Remit Date	Pay/Remit #
\$406.84	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102833	CD	1070	James Keener Garag	02/10/2023	102833
\$0.00	\$406.84	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$406.84	\$406.84	Transaction Total:			-				
\$50.00	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102834	CD	3043	Jessie Kelsch	02/10/2023	102834
\$0.00	\$50.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$50.00	\$50.00	Transaction Total:			-				
\$110.19	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102835	CD	1348	Smith, Kenny	02/10/2023	102835
\$0.00	\$110.19	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$110.19	\$110.19	Transaction Total:			-				
\$31.83	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102836	CD	2017	Clay Kilpatrick	02/10/2023	102836
\$0.00	\$31.83	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$31.83	\$31.83	Transaction Total:			-				
\$45.32	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102837	CD	714	MCI Communication	02/10/2023	102837
\$0.00	\$45.32	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$45.32	\$45.32	Transaction Total:			-				
\$56.00	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102838	CD	337	Medical Center Hm E	02/10/2023	102838
\$0.00	\$56.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$56.00	\$56.00	Transaction Total:			-				
\$12,900.00	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102839	CD	2185	Millican Law, LLC	02/10/2023	102839
\$0.00	\$12,900.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$12,900.00	\$12,900.00	Transaction Total:			-				
\$44.70	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102840	CD	1509	MWK MASTIN SUPPL	02/10/2023	102840
\$0.00	\$44.70	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$44.70	\$44.70	Transaction Total:			-				

Item 1. 
 User:
 Chelsea
 Item 1

 Date/Time:
 2/10/2023 9:10 AM

 Page 7 of 10

Pay/Remit #	Pay/Remit Date	Vendor Name	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	GL Account Description	Debit Amount C	Credit Amount
102841	02/10/2023	Northeast Alabama L	807	CD	102841	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$225.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$225.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$225.00	\$225.00
102842	02/10/2023	Omni Business Mach	913	CD	102842	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$79.99
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$79.99	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$79.99	\$79.99
102843	02/10/2023	Piggly Wiggly Grocer	922	CD	102843	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$413.60
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$357.00	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$24.00	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$18.36	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$14.24	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$413.60	\$413.60
102844	02/10/2023	Quadient Finance US	2525	CD	102844	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$1,003.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$1,003.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$1,003.00	\$1,003.00
102845	02/10/2023	Republic Services	1200	CD	102845	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$57,662.19
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$39,359.50	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$15,603.46	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$2,699.23	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$57,662.19	\$57,662.19
102846	02/10/2023	Robinson & Waldrop	1609	CD	102846	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$4,376.25
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$4,376.25	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$4,376.25	\$4,376.25
102847	02/10/2023	Sand Mtn Pawn	341	CD	102847	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$72.00

Item 1. User: Chelsea 2/10/2023 9:10 AIV
Page 8 of 10

Credit Amour	Debit Amount	GL Account Description	GL Account	Trans #	Trans Type	Vendor ID	Vendor Name	Pay/Remit Date	Pay/Remit #
\$0.0	\$72.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$72.0	\$72.00	Transaction Total:			-				
\$92.0	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102848	CD	77	Smith's Woodworks	02/10/2023	102848
\$0.0	\$92.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$92.0	\$92.00	Transaction Total:			-				
\$135.0	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102849	CD	944	Snead State Commu	02/10/2023	102849
\$0.0	\$135.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$135.0	\$135.00	Transaction Total:			-				
\$2,577.1	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102850	CD	551	Sunbelt Fire	02/10/2023	102850
\$0.0	\$2,577.11	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$2,577.1	\$2,577.11	Transaction Total:			-				
\$51.9	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102851	CD	2725	Thacker Paint	02/10/2023	102851
\$0.0	\$51.98	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$51.9	\$51.98	Transaction Total:			-				
\$4,880.0	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102852	CD	2592	The Way Commercia	02/10/2023	102852
\$0.0	\$4,880.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$4,880.0	\$4,880.00	Transaction Total:			-				
\$31.1	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102853	CD	2605	TriGreen Equipment	02/10/2023	102853
\$0.0	\$31.13	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$31.1	\$31.13	Transaction Total:			-				
\$140.4	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102854	CD	88	Triple Point Industrie	02/10/2023	102854
\$0.0	\$140.40	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$140.4	\$140.40	Transaction Total:			-				
\$400.0	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102855	CD	1022	Tucker, Danny	02/10/2023	102855

Item 1. 
 User:
 Chelsea
 Item 1

 Date/Time:
 2/10/2023 9:10 AM

 Page 9 of 10

ay/Remit#	Pay/Remit Date	<b>Vendor Name</b>	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	GL Account Description	Debit Amount	Credit Amount
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$400.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$400.00	\$400.00
2856	02/10/2023	Victory Marketing, LL	2129	CD	102856	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$103.56
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$103.56	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$103.56	\$103.56
)2857	02/10/2023	Wayfaring Truck Acc	101	CD	102857	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$49.95
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$49.95	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$49.95	\$49.95
2858	02/10/2023	WBSA Radio	964	CD	102858	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$925.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$800.00	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$125.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$925.00	\$925.00
2859	02/10/2023	Weathers Hardware	966	CD	102859	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$663.20
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$0.00	\$82.10
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$305.85	\$0.00
						01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$82.10	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$80.67	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$77.31	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$56.30	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$51.62	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$31.15	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$29.94	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$16.40	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$13.96	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$745.30	\$745.30

Item 1. User: Chelsea 2/10/2023 9:10 AIM Page 10 of 10

Pay/Remit #	Pay/Remit Date	<b>Vendor Name</b>	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	<b>GL Account Description</b>	Debit Amount	Credit Amount
102860	02/10/2023	Kelli Whorton	3035	CD	102860	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$50.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$50.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$50.00	\$50.00
102861	02/10/2023	Williams Express Lub	526	CD	102861	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$1,510.23
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$1,510.23	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$1,510.23	\$1,510.23
102862	02/10/2023	Brittney Wilson	3036	CD	102862	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$50.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$50.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$50.00	\$50.00
102863	02/10/2023	WILSON'S SCREEN P	1443	CD	102863	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$70.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$70.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$70.00	\$70.00
							Grand Total:	\$159,274.63	\$159,274.63

Item 1. User: Beth St | Item | Date/Time: 2/10/2023 11:59 APT

Page 1 of 1

Pay/Remit #	Pay/Remit Date	Vendor Name	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	GL Account Description	Debit Amount C	Credit Amount
136	02/10/2023	Marshall-Dekalb Elec	686	CD	136	33-1-00-1015-000	Cash-Capital Projects Fund - Wells Farg	\$0.00	\$117,635.59
				_		33-2-00-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$117,635.59	\$0.00

Transaction Total: \$117,635.59 \$117,635.59

Grand Total: \$117,635.59 \$117,635.59

Item 1. 

Credit Amoun	<b>Debit Amount</b>	GL Account Description	GL Account	Trans #	Trans Type	Vendor ID	Vendor Name	Pay/Remit Date	Pay/Remit #
\$552.3	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102864	CD	24	Abbie Auto Parts, Inc	02/17/2023	102864
\$0.0	\$314.65	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$78.98	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$75.02	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$47.28	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$18.84	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$17.58	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$552.3	\$552.35	Transaction Total:			-				
\$58.2	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102865	CD	24	Abbie Auto Parts, Inc	02/17/2023	102865
\$0.0	\$58.20	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$58.2	\$58.20	Transaction Total:			-				
\$22.7	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102866	CD	24	Abbie Auto Parts, Inc	02/17/2023	102866
\$0.0	\$22.70	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$22.7	\$22.70	Transaction Total:			-				
\$1,121.9	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102867	CD	1737	Amazon Capital Serv	02/17/2023	102867
\$0.0	\$461.03	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$133.81	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$125.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$92.09	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$88.17	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$81.76	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$56.98	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$54.16	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$28.99	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$1,121.9	\$1,121.99	Transaction Total:			-				

Item 1. User: Chelsea Date/Time: 2/17/2023 10:25 APT

Page 2 of 10

nit#P	Pay/Remit Date	Vendor Name	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	<b>GL Account Description</b>	<b>Debit Amount</b>	<b>Credit Amount</b>
	02/17/2023	Bagby Elevator Co.	488	CD	102868	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$170.97
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$170.97	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$170.97	\$170.97
	02/17/2023	BIRMINGHAM FREIG	1558	CD	102869	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$928.06
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$0.00	\$93.75
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$928.06	\$0.00
						01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$93.75	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$1,021.81	\$1,021.81
	02/17/2023	Boaz Farm & Garden	380	CD	102870	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$125.96
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$125.96	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$125.96	\$125.96
	02/17/2023	Boaz Foodland mitch	296	CD	102871	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$16.91
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$7.16	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$5.37	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$4.38	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$16.91	\$16.91
	02/17/2023	Boaz Wholesale Tire	767	CD	102872	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$3,819.82
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$1,153.91	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$1,076.00	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$833.91	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$756.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$3,819.82	\$3,819.82
	02/17/2023	Buffalo Rock Co.	892	CD	102873	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$513.40
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$513.40	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$513.40	\$513.

Item 1. User: Chelsea Item
Date/Time: 2/17/2023 10:25 APPT

Page 3 of 10

Pay/Remit #	Pay/Remit Date	Vendor Name	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	<b>GL Account Description</b>	Debit Amount C	redit Amount
102874	02/17/2023	Canon Financial Serv	977	CD	102874	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$2,296.60
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$2,296.60	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$2,296.60	\$2,296.60
102875	02/17/2023	Center Point Publishi	312	CD	102875	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$140.22
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$140.22	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$140.22	\$140.22
102876	02/17/2023	CFS Inspections	579	CD	102876	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$1,550.40
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$1,550.40	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$1,550.40	\$1,550.40
102877	02/17/2023	Cherokee Electric Co	316	CD	102877	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$443.02
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$443.02	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$443.02	\$443.02
102878	02/17/2023	Chevrolet Of Boaz	16	CD	102878	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$721.73
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$630.95	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$90.78	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$721.73	\$721.73
102879	02/17/2023	Cintas Corporation 7	365	CD	102879	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$191.65
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$191.65	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$191.65	\$191.65
102880	02/17/2023	Cintas Corporation 7	365	CD	102880	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$50.39
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$50.39	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$50.39	\$50.39
102881	02/17/2023	Cintas Corporation 7	365	CD	102881	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$167.82
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$167.82	\$0.00

Item 1. 
 User:
 Chelsea
 Item 1

 Date/Time:
 2/17/2023 10:25 AIV

 Page 4 of 10

Pay/Remit #	Pay/Remit Date	Vendor Name	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	GL Account Description	Debit Amount C	redit Amount
				-			Transaction Total:	\$167.82	\$167.82
102882	02/17/2023	Cintas Corporation 7	365	CD	102882	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$307.01
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$307.01	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$307.01	\$307.01
102883	02/17/2023	Civic Plus LLC	661	CD	102883	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$8,547.50
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$4,800.00	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$3,747.50	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$8,547.50	\$8,547.50
102884	02/17/2023	Dixon Tire Service	506	CD	102884	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$252.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$237.00	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$15.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$252.00	\$252.00
102885	02/17/2023	Double Delta Farm F	417	CD	102885	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$1,395.55
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$1,395.55	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$1,395.55	\$1,395.55
102886	02/17/2023	Echols Metal Co	819	CD	102886	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$56.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$56.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$56.00	\$56.00
102887	02/17/2023	Estes, Joseph	1015	CD	102887	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$11.95
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$11.95	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$11.95	\$11.95
102888	02/17/2023	Etowah Co Communi	71	CD	102888	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$420.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$420.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$420.00	\$420.00

Item 1. User: Chelsea Item
Date/Time: 2/17/2023 10:25 APPT

Page 5 of 10

y/Remit#	Pay/Remit Date	Vendor Name	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	GL Account Description	<b>Debit Amount</b>	Credit Amount
2889	02/17/2023	Fast Fixin Foods	520	CD	102889	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$859.20
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$673.10	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$170.50	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$15.60	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$859.20	\$859.20
2890	02/17/2023	Four Star Print & Ofc	518	CD	102890	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$545.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$545.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$545.00	\$545.00
2891	02/17/2023	Greg Gentry	1135	CD	102891	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$32.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$32.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$32.00	\$32.00
2892	02/17/2023	Nikki Gunter	3045	CD	102892	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$100.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$100.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$100.00	\$100.00
2893	02/17/2023	Austin Hartline	2888	CD	102893	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$88.25
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$88.25	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$88.25	\$88.25
2894	02/17/2023	Hannah Hawkins	3037	CD	102894	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$50.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$50.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$50.00	\$50.00
2895	02/17/2023	Henry Schein Inc	462	CD	102895	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$73.50
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$73.50	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$73.50	\$73.50
2896	02/17/2023	Ingram Equipment C	676	CD	102896	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$219.77

Item 1. User: Chelsea Item
Date/Time: 2/17/2023 10:25 APPT

Page 6 of 10

Credit Amour	Debit Amount C	GL Account Description	GL Account	Trans #	Trans Type	Vendor ID	Vendor Name	Pay/Remit Date	Pay/Remit #
\$0.0	\$219.77	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$219.7	\$219.77	Transaction Total:			-				
\$3,155.3	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102897	CD	675	Ingram Library Servi	02/17/2023	102897
\$0.0	\$2,453.78	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$268.10	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$203.78	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$121.54	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$90.12	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.0	\$17.99	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$3,155.3	\$3,155.31	Transaction Total:			-				
\$44.5	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102898	CD	2801	Jack Self	02/17/2023	102898
\$0.0	\$44.54	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$44.5	\$44.54	Transaction Total:			-				
\$50.0	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102899	CD	3044	Paige Jolley	02/17/2023	102899
\$0.0	\$50.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$50.0	\$50.00	Transaction Total:			-				
\$16.3	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102900	CD	17	Kilgo, Kevin	02/17/2023	102900
\$0.0	\$16.35	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$16.3	\$16.35	Transaction Total:			-				
\$31.8	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102901	CD	2017	Clay Kilpatrick	02/17/2023	102901
\$0.0	\$31.83	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$31.8	\$31.83	Transaction Total:			-				
\$100.0	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102902	CD	1561	LIFELINE SCREENING	02/17/2023	102902
\$0.0	\$100.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$100.	\$100.00	Transaction Total:			-				

User: Cheisea Date/Time: 2/17/2023 10:25 AMP Page 7 of 10 Item 1.

Credit Amoun	<b>Debit Amount</b>	GL Account Description	GL Account	Trans #	Trans Type	Vendor ID	Vendor Name	Pay/Remit Date	Pay/Remit #
\$209.69	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102903	CD	527	Lowe's	02/17/2023	102903
\$0.00	\$209.69	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$209.69	\$209.69	Transaction Total:			-				
\$121.48	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102904	CD	684	Lowery Manufacturin	02/17/2023	102904
\$0.00	\$61.73	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.00	\$59.75	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$121.48	\$121.48	Transaction Total:			_				
\$562.90	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102905	CD	696	Marshall Industrial S	02/17/2023	102905
\$0.00	\$393.90	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.00	\$126.40	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.00	\$42.60	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$562.90	\$562.90	Transaction Total:			-				
\$24.68	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102906	CD	455	Marshall Medical Cen	02/17/2023	102906
\$0.00	\$24.68	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$24.68	\$24.68	Transaction Total:			-				
\$24,462.18	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102907	CD	686	Marshall-Dekalb Elec	02/17/2023	102907
\$0.00	\$24,462.18	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$24,462.18	\$24,462.18	Transaction Total:			_				
\$1,593.65	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102908	CD	1843	Midwest Tape	02/17/2023	102908
\$0.00	\$1,593.65	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$1,593.65	\$1,593.65	Transaction Total:			-				
\$150.00	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102909	CD	2771	Mowrey Elevator Co	02/17/2023	102909
\$0.00	\$150.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$150.00	\$150.00	Transaction Total:			_				

Item 1. User: Chelsea Item
Date/Time: 2/17/2023 10:25 APPT

Page 8 of 10

y/Remit#	Pay/Remit Date	Vendor Name	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	<b>GL Account Description</b>	<b>Debit Amount</b>	Credit Amount
2910	02/17/2023	O'Reilly Automotive I	418	CD	102910	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$504.25
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$269.91	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$234.34	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$504.25	\$504.25
2911	02/17/2023	Omni Business Mach	913	CD	102911	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$2,189.81
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$2,189.81	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$2,189.81	\$2,189.81
2912	02/17/2023	Outdoor Link, Inc.	1715	CD	102912	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$593.28
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$593.28	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$593.28	\$593.28
2913	02/17/2023	Pack's Nursery, Inc	905	CD	102913	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$1,239.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$1,034.00	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$205.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$1,239.00	\$1,239.00
2914	02/17/2023	Payne, Jacey	812	CD	102914	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$32.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$32.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$32.00	\$32.00
2915	02/17/2023	Piggly Wiggly Grocer	922	CD	102915	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$13.35
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$13.35	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$13.35	\$13.35
2916	02/17/2023	Sand Mountain Htg.	936	CD	102916	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$979.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$979.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$979.00	\$979.00
2917	02/17/2023	Tractor & Equipment	950	CD	102917	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$3,070.00

Item 1. User: Chelsea Item
Date/Time: 2/17/2023 10:25 APPT

Page 9 of 10

Pay/Remit #	Pay/Remit Date	<b>Vendor Name</b>	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	GL Account Description	<b>Debit Amount</b>	Credit Amount
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$3,070.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$3,070.00	\$3,070.00
102918	02/17/2023	Tractor Supply	409	CD	102918	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$380.95
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$380.95	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$380.95	\$380.95
102919	02/17/2023	Tucker, Danny	1022	CD	102919	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$400.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$400.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$400.00	\$400.00
102920	02/17/2023	Water Way	2039	CD	102920	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$260.78
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$104.89	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$45.00	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$41.96	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$31.97	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$21.98	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$14.98	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$260.78	\$260.78
102921	02/17/2023	Weathers Hardware	966	CD	102921	01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$0.00	\$454.73
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$0.00	\$78.73
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$102.52	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$98.80	\$0.00
						01-1-10-1010-000	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	\$78.73	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$64.87	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$54.55	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$27.37	\$0.00
						01-2-10-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$25.69	\$0.00

Item 1. 

redit Amount	Debit Amount C	GL Account Description	GL Account	Trans #	Trans Type	Vendor ID	<b>Vendor Name</b>	Pay/Remit Date	Pay/Remit #
\$0.00	\$21.12	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.00	\$19.94	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.00	\$13.48	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.00	\$7.30	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.00	\$6.93	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.00	\$6.52	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.00	\$2.69	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.00	\$2.36	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$0.00	\$0.59	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$533.46	\$533.46	Transaction Total:			-				
\$75.00	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102922	CD	965	Weathers Rental Cen	02/17/2023	102922
\$0.00	\$75.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$75.00	\$75.00	Transaction Total:			-				
\$32.00	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102923	CD	1249	Willett, Blake	02/17/2023	102923
\$0.00	\$32.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$32.00	\$32.00	Transaction Total:			-				
\$32.00	\$0.00	Cash-General Fund/Wachovia - Accoun	01-1-10-1010-000	102924	CD	1201	Wilson, Wesley	02/17/2023	102924
\$0.00	\$32.00	Accounts Payable	01-2-10-2010-000						
\$32.00	\$32.00	Transaction Total:			_				
\$66,801.16	\$66,801.16	Grand Total:							

User: Beth St ltem 1

Date/Time: 2/10/2023 8:20 AIV

Page 1 of 1 Item 1.

Pay/Remit	t # Pay/Remit Date	Vendor Name	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	<b>GL Account</b>	GL Account Description	Debit Amount	Credit Amount
123	02/10/2023	Palmetto GBA, LLC	3042	CD	123	05-1-00-1010-000	Cash - Public Safety	\$0.00	\$238.29
						05-2-00-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$238.29	\$0.00
				•			Transaction Total:	\$238.29	\$238.29
							Grand Total:	\$238.29	\$238.29

Item 1.

Pay/Remit #	Pay/Remit Date	Vendor Name	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	GL Account Description	Debit Amount (	Credit Amount
2275	02/10/2023	Maria Gaspar	3040	CD	2275	14-1-00-1014-000	Cash-Cash Bonds/Southtrust - Account	\$0.00	\$500.00
						14-2-00-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$500.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$500.00	\$500.00
2276	02/10/2023	Kristin Stokes	3039	CD	2276	14-1-00-1014-000	Cash-Cash Bonds/Southtrust - Account	\$0.00	\$500.00
						14-2-00-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$500.00	\$0.00
				-			Transaction Total:	\$500.00	\$500.00
							Grand Total:	\$1,000.00	\$1,000.00

Item 1. User: Beth St 2/10/2023 8:25 APT

Page 1 of 1

Pay/Remit #	Pay/Remit Date	Vendor Name	Vendor ID	Trans Type	Trans #	GL Account	GL Account Description	Debit Amount C	Credit Amount
430	02/10/2023	Boaz City Board of E	395	CD	430	16-1-00-1074-000	Cash-Sp1978 School Fd/1st Bank - Acc	\$0.00	\$429,000.00
				_		16-2-00-2010-000	Accounts Payable	\$429,000.00	\$0.00

Transaction Total: \$429,000.00 \$429,000.00

Grand Total: \$429,000.00 \$429,000.00

### **RESOLUTION NO. 2023-1738**

**WHEREAS,** the City of Boaz, Alabama, advertised for bids for Elder Street and Emory Avenue Emergency Repair for the City of Boaz, Alabama;

WHEREAS, the bids received on TKG Project No. 22-0065 were as follows:

BIDDER	BASE BID ON PROPOSAL	TOTAL BID	NOTES
Alabama Grading & Excavation, LLC	\$364,305	\$364,305	License No: 54730
Boatner			
Construction			
Company Inc	\$444,020	\$444,020	License No: 8773

**WHEREAS**, the Mayor and City Council have determined to award the bid to the responsible party with the lowest bid, meeting all specifications as best suited for said project and the City of Boaz needs,

**THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED** by the Mayor and Council of the City of Boaz that TKG Project No. 22-0065 for the Elder Street and Emory Avenue Emergency Repair for the City of Boaz, Alabama be awarded to Alabama Grading & Excavation, LLC in the amount of \$364,305.00 to be paid out of the Street Improvement Fund.

APPROVED AND ADOPTED THIS 27<sup>TH</sup> DAY OF FEBRUARY, 2023.

ATTEST:	David Dyar Mayor	
Beth Stephens City Clerk/Treasurer		



February 27, 2023

Mayor David Dyar 112 N. Broad Street Boaz, Alabama 35959

DELIVERY VIA EMAIL: david.dyar@cityofboaz.org

RE:

Elder St. & Emory Ave. Emergency Repair Engineer's Recommendation to Award

TKG Project #22-0065

Dear Mayor Dyar,

The project was deemed an emergency by The Kelley Group due to life safety concerns due to voids beneath the sidewalk and adjacent parking lot. A letter was sent to the City of Boaz's attorney Ms. Christie Knowles on January 9, 2023.

The bids for the Elder St. & Emory Ave. Emergency Repair project for the City of Boaz were opened publicly and read aloud at Boaz City Hall on Thursday, February 23, 2023, at 10:30 A.M. Two bids were received.

The low, responsive bidder was Alabama Grading & Excavation, LLC, with a base bid in the amount of \$364,305.00. Boatner Construction Company Inc. submitted a base bid approximately 21.8% higher in the amount of \$444,020.00.

Due to the Covid-19 pandemic, it is challenging to obtain specific construction materials, namely concrete pipe, and appurtenances. The availability of material changes on a weekly basis. Therefore, the low bid contractor has advised a change from concrete pipe to HDPE pipe will be a significant savings to the City of Boaz.

The Kelley Group will assess the surveyed alignment and slopes to implement design adjustments to accommodate a material change. The drawing will be provided to the contractor for pricing this week. We are confident the change in material will decrease the cost significantly.

This letter serves as The Kelley Group's recommendation to award the contract to Alabama Grading & Excavation, LLC, in the amount of \$364,305.00. The adjusted price based on HDPE will be provided to the city for review, and contract documents between the City of Boaz and Alabama Grading & Excavation, LLC., will be based on the adjusted price.

Sincerely

Bart Paft, P.E.

Cc: Kenny Smith

Attachment: Certified Bid Tab

CITY OF BOAZ ELDER ST. & EMORY AVE. EMERGENCY REPAIR BID OPENING 02/23/2023 @ 10:30 A.M. KG PROJECT #22-0065

Contractor Address Alabama Grading & Excavation, LLC 717 Willow Creek Road Gadsden, Alabama 35903 5% NTE

54730

Boatner Construction Company Inc 114 Hickman Street, Suite A Rainbow City, Alabama 35906 5% NTE 8773

License Number

**Bond Amount** 

Item No.	Quantity	Unit	Description	Unit Price	Total	Unit Price	Total
1	1	LS	Mobilization/Demobilization including, but not limited to, insurance, bonds, permits, submittals, existing site documentation, and site cleanup (Limited to 5% of the construction total: 2.5% for Mobilization, 2.5% for Demobilization).	\$ 18,000.00	\$ 18,000.00	\$ 29,000.00	\$ 29,000.0
2	1	LS	Clearing and Grubbing	\$ 5,000.00	\$ 5,000.00	\$ 6,000.00	\$ 6,000.0
3	397	LF	Removal of 24" reinforced concrete storm drain pipe	\$ 50.00	\$ 19,850.00	\$ 54.00	\$ 21,438.0
4	129	LF	Removal of 30" reinforced concrete storm drain pipe	\$ 75.00	\$ 9,675.00	\$ 57.00	\$ 7,353.0
5	50	LF	Removal of 45"x20" bottomless box culvert	\$ 110.00	\$ 5,500.00	\$ 67.00	\$ 3,350.0
6	1	EA	Removal of 24"x24" Inlet	\$ 2,500.00	\$ 2,500.00	\$ 2,000.00	\$ 2,000.0
7	3	EA	Removal of Curb Inlet	\$ 300.00	\$ 900.00	\$ 1,815.00	\$ 5,445.0
8	1	EA	Removal of Storm Sewer Manhole	\$ 4,000.00	\$ 4,000.00	\$ 2,200.00	\$ 2,200.0
9	1	EA	Removal of Concrete Headwall and old concrete placed around headwall and dispose	\$ 1,500.00	\$ 1,500.00	\$ 2,500.00	\$ 2,500.0
10	24	LF	Furnish and Install 45" x 20" box culvert	\$ 350.00	\$ 8,400.00	\$ 417.00	\$ 10,008.0
11	35	LF	Furnish and Install 24" reinforced concrete storm drain pipe, ALDOT Class II	\$ 160.00	\$ 5,600.00	\$ 133.00	\$ 4,655.0
12	188	LF	Furnish and Install 19"x30" reinforced concrete storm drain pipe, ALDOT Class II	\$ 180.00	\$ 33,840.00	\$ 199.00	\$ 37,412.0
13	87	LF	Furnish and Install 24"x38" reinforced concrete storm drain pipe, ALDOT Class II	\$ 190.00	\$ 16,530.00	\$ 238.00	\$ 20,706.
14	254	LF	Furnish and Install 29"x45" reinforced concrete storm drain pipe, ALDOT Class II	\$ 200.00	\$ 50,800.00	\$ 336.00	\$ 85,344.
15	3	EA	Furnish and Install Curb Inlet	\$ 8,500.00	\$ 25,500.00	\$ 8,470.00	\$ 25,410.
16	4	EA	Furnish and Install 6'x6' Precast Concrete Storm Sewer Junction Box	\$ 12,000.00	\$ 48,000.00	\$ 15,125.00	\$ 60,500.0
17	1	EA	Furnish and Install 48" Precast Concrete Storm Sewer Manhole	\$ 9,000.00	\$ 9,000.00	\$ 11,000.00	\$ 11,000.
18	1	EA	Furnish and Install Concrete Headwall	\$ 4,500.00	\$ 4,500.00	\$ 6,000.00	\$ 6,000.
19	40	SY	Furnish and Install Class I Rip Rap, 12" average thickness, with geotextile fabric	\$ 98.00		,	
20	1710	SY	Remove and Replace 2' Curb and Gutter	\$ 45.00	\$ 76,950.00	\$ 45.00	\$ 76,950.
21	1	LS	Furnish and Install Temporary and Permanent Erosion Control	\$ 7,500.00			\$ 17,429.
22	38	SY	Remove and Replace Concrete Sidewalk	\$ 180.00		\$ 100.00	\$ 3,800.0
	*Denotes Bid T	abulation error.	ENSE	1 1 1 1 m	\$ 364,305.00		\$ 444,020.0

Certification of Engineer:

No. 24114 PROFESSIONAL

Bart Taft P.E. Lic. #24114

<sup>&</sup>quot;I hereby certify this is a true and correct tabulation of bids received by the City of Boaz on February 23, 2023 at 10:30 a.m., for the Elder St. & Emory Ave. Emergency Repair project."